

IN-99-CR

NASA-CR-196131

÷---

13686 70 P SPACE AND THE AMERICAN IMAGINATION Howard E. McCurdy 

Outline of Chapters

(NASA-CR-196131) SPACE AND THE AMERICAN IMAGINATION Progress Report, Mar. - May 1994 (American Univ.) 70 p N94-35356

Unclas

G3/99 0013686

Submitted to the National Aeronautics and Space Administration

under contract NASW - 4798

May 31, 1994

## Contents

### Introduction

The introduction will set out the principal theme of the book: that the rise of the U.S. space program was due to a concerted effort by science writers, engineers, industrialists, and civic and political leaders to create a popular culture of space exploration based on important elements of American social life (such as frontier mythology, fears about the cold war, and the rise of the consumer culture). Much of the disillusionment with the NASA space program which set in during the third decade of space flight can be traced to a widening gap between popular expectations and the reality of space exploration.

- The influence of imagination and popular culture on public policy in general: the abolitionist movement, the regulation of food and drugs, the conservation movement, the "winged gospel," cultural fashions in psychology, and administrative reform. How popular culture inspires public policy and sets limits on the ability of public officials to carry it out.
- 2. Public support for space exploration: the highs and lows of public support traced through opinion polls and media coverage of the NASA space program; making the case for disenchantment.
- 3. The overall argument: the effort to create a popular culture of space exploration and how it was organized; optimistic expectations from the "barnstorming era" of space exploration; early dissenting views; sober realities.
- 4. The plan of the book.

## 1. Beginnings: Making Space Travel Seem Real

Many leaders of the first spacefaring generation were influenced in their youth by science fiction. Chapter 1 will put forth the argument that the "golden age" of science fiction laid a weak foundation for the exploration of space among the public at large, and that adoption of NASA's exploration plan was the result of a deliberate effort to build political support for an ambitious space program by shaping popular culture.

- 1. The evidence: opinion polls from the 1940s and 1950s show a dramatic shift in public attitudes regarding the likelihood of space travel.
- 2. The weak foundation: science fiction and fantasy from the early 19th century through 1950, briefly summarized; how it influenced space boosters; why it did not seem real to the public at large.
- 3. The effort to create a popular culture of space exploration: the contributions of David Lasser, Arthur Clarke, Willy Ley, Chesley Bonestell, Wernher von Braun, the Hayden Planetarium symposia, the <u>Collier's</u> series, "Disneyland" theme park and television programs; realistic science fiction and cinema realism; other presentations; the order of exploration contained therein.
- 4. The result: the long-range plan for the exploration of space as contained in NASA's long-range plan, the Space Task Group, the National Commission on Space, and the Space Exploration Initiative; the pinnacle of space realism and public support in 1968.

# Chapter 2; The Cold War

While the spirit of adventure was sufficient to excite public interest in space exploration, it was insufficient to win political approval for the ambitious objectives contained in NASA's long-range plan. To overcome the limited program of satellite and flight research put forward by the Eisenhower administration, and win public funding for lunar and planetary exploration, space boosters tied their exploration ambitions to public hysteria over the Cold War.

- 1. The forgotten alternative; dissenting views at the second Hayden symposium; promoting Project Vanguard; Eisenhower's plan for the exploration of space; James Killian and the President's Science Advisory Committee; later reincarnations.
- 2. Public opinion polls through 1961 show that a majority of Americans opposed spending large amounts of money to explore space.
- 3. The popular culture of bombs from space: nuclear holocaust fears in the 1950s; space as the "high ground" of the nuclear era; "control of space means control of the world;" Hollywood weighs in; the UFO phenomenon; dissenting views; Eisenhower and Sputnik; popular reaction to Soviet space endeavors.
- 4. The influence of the Cold War in creating political support for NASA's long-range plan; military and industrial leaders take charge; President Kennedy and the decision to go to the Moon; Star Warriors reassert the "high ground" rationale in the 1980s; military rationales in the post-Cold War era; has prophecy failed?

### 3. Mysteries of Life

Through popular culture, scientists and other advocates of space exploration have led the public to believe that space exploration will provide answers to the great mysteries of life. Through traditions that flow back to medieval bestiaries (natural history books with moralistic or religious fables about actual or mythical animals) and journals of explorers like Charles Darwin and Lewis and Clark, the public is easily encouraged to believe that outer space teems with different forms of life and new phenomena. Public support for space exploration has declined as the images from space have failed to live up the expectations created by earlier reports from expeditions across the earth.

- 1. The intellectual tradition: bestiaries and other reports of exotic lands and animals; images from the "golden age of exploration" across the earth.
- Early expectations: visions of the Moon and planets; 19th century debates over extraterrestrial life; Mars and its canals; the evolution of Venus and Mars; envisioning extraterrestrial life from H.G. Wells to E.T.; life on the planets; alien visits, fairy tales, and devil visits; scientific support for life in the galaxy; wormholes and hyperspace.
- 3. The mysteries: where did we come from? Are we alone? Where will the universe end? Space science answers myth and religion. The promise made.
- 4. Tales from the void: the disappointing Mariner flights to Mars; actual results from Viking, Voyager, COBE, the Hubble Space Telescope, and other NASA projects; the debate over SETI; is the universe inhospitable to life?; the gap between expectations and reality.

### 4. The Extraterrestrial Frontier

Ξ

=

=

Ē

Expectations about space exploration in America draw much of their force from the myth of the frontier. Chapter 4 examines the way in which space boosters have relied upon the popular appeal of frontier mythology to inspire support for the American space program.

- 1. Space as the final frontier: how space boosters have employed historical analogies to justify space exploration; appeals to the voyages of Christopher Columbus and European mariners, to the settlement of America and Australia, to the American West, and to the exploration of Antarctica.
- 2. The frontier as a spiritual imperative: the basis for the popularity of the frontier myth in American popular culture; the influence of Frederick Turner; science fiction as the western in space; space boosters talk about the pioneering spirit and its significance in maintaining the American way of life.
- 3. New worlds in space: plans for settling new lands and conquering new worlds; lunar bases; colonizing the solar system; terraforming Mars.
- 4. Sour views: attacks on the frontier analogy; Eisenhower and the utilitarian space program; academic efforts to demythologize the frontier; the continuing appeal of frontier mythology.

# 5. Settlement of Space

Space stations are the first step in the pioneering of space. The settlement of the Moon and Mars depends upon the development of space station technology. This chapter compares the promise of space stations in American popular culture to NASA's actual experience in trying to build them. The resulting gap between public expectations and reality contributed significantly to public disillusionment with the space program in the 1980s.

- 1. Conceptual history and intellectual foundations: migration and the human spirit; the doctrine of Manifest Destiny in space; space stations as frontier forts, base camps, and first colonies where people learn to live and work in new surroundings.
- 2. Space stations in fiction and fantasy: the Brick Moon, von Braun's wheel, "2001: A Space Odyssey," the space colonization movement, and other examples of ambitious outposts in space.
- 3. NASA perpetuates the image of really big space stations through its advance planning: large space stations, outposts, and extraterrestrial bases; the Space Task Group and the large space base; the space operations center; the National Commission on Space; the promise of NASA's Space Station Task Force; the dual keel space station.
- 4. From vision to reality: the technical and political difficulties of building a permanently occupied space station from 1984 to 1994.

### 6. Spacecraft

In order to promote the vision of space as an accessible frontier, space boosters sought to convince the public that space flight would be cheap, easy, and reliable. They likened space travel to the popular conception of other twentieth century transportation technologies, most particularly the airplane. The shape of space craft did not matter as much as the necessity that they prove accessible and easy to fly. Chapter 6 traces the popular culture of space transportation and shows how the inability of the space shuttle to fulfill public expectations dampened enthusiasm for human space flight.

- 1. The intellectual foundations of space flight: space travel and the popular culture of twentieth century transportation; the airplane as an extension of the automobile, the spaceship as an extension of the airplane; the "winged gospel."
- 2. Spacecraft in fiction and fancy: public expectations expressed in books, magazines, and the movies; the influence of <u>Star Trek</u> and other visions of space travel; space propulsion in popular imagination.
- 2. Presenting the case for the space shuttle: the "cannonball" approach to space transportation; space boosters promise cheap, reusable transportation; "everyman" can fly; why the shuttle has wings; dissenting views and warnings; the <u>Challenger</u> accident and its aftermath.
- 3. The continuing search for new transportation technologies to lift humans from the earth and speed them through space; to Mars and beyond; space wars between the White House and NASA over transportation technologies for the Space Exploration Initiative.

# 7. People

Chapter 7 will place the question of "who flies in space" within the cultural movement toward social equality in the United States. It argues that NASA missed an opportunity to build popular support for space exploration by ignoring the social consequences of this movement in its early flight programs, especially through its exclusion of women.

- 1. The cultural tradition: de Toqueville's observations on the influence of the American frontier in reducing social differences and promoting cooperation; the yeoman farmer in America; social utopias in science and other fiction.
- 2. Women in aviation: the role of women in the development of American aviation; the role of American aviation in promoting the equality of women.
- 3. The astronaut corps: the decision to employ male test pilots as astronauts; astronauts as American heroes; women lobby for inclusion in the astronaut corps; the Jerrie Cobb story; NASA's efforts to demythologize the astronaut corps.
- 4. The "gender gap" in space: the space shuttle promises flight for everyone; NASA struggles with EEO; the decision to recruit women and minority astronauts; reaction to the flight of Sally Ride; NASA's teacher in space program; the <u>Challenger</u> accident; public opinion polls on the lack of support among women and minorities for space exploration.

### 8. Life on Earth

Chapter eight argues that support for the U.S. space program was part of a larger movement undertaken by industrial and civil leaders to create a popular culture that would lead the United States away from the Great Depression. Beginning in the late 1930s, industrial and civil leaders worked to create popular support for a "consumer society" as the principal alternative to socialism and New Deal liberalism. The space program was presented as part of a future in which technology and free enterprise would provide a cornucopia of consumer goods for the average American. Human flight was required in order to reaffirm the vision of technological progress, namely a higher standard of living for people on (and off) the earth. In turn, the actual space program undermined this rationale by returning images of the whole earth, helping to awaken the environmental movement. Chapter eight recasts the classic debate between proponents of "manned" and "unmanned" space flight, seeing it not as a contest between humans and machines but as a controversy pitting the economic and scientific purposes of exploration.

- 1. The Great Depression, the search for alternatives to socialism to revive the economy; the effort to promote the desire for consumer goods through visions of a better tomorrow; the 1939-40 New York World's Fair; the use of airline and space flight images on product design and marketing; planned obsolescence.
- 2. Human space flight and the consumer society; the first generation of space flight engineers and the legacy of the Great Depression; space flight and economic progress; gadgets and spin-offs from space; the importance of humans in space exploration.
- 3. The view from space: how the picture of the whole earth from space transformed human understanding of the planet; communication satellites and information technology; the earth as one world; humankind as one family; the environmental movement; Malthus and the "limits to growth;" environmental protests against the space program; the frontier notion of unlimited natural resources; space technology as the solution to overpopulation and starvation; the view from space as a Rorschach test: the earth as a fragile globe with limited resources versus the cornucopia of technology.
- 4. The seeds of its own destruction; forces undermining the space program and the consumer society; the "man-machine" debate; the purpose of human space flight; economic progress versus the spirit of discovery; the future of the U.S. space program.

#### Conclusion

The final chapter will summarize the principle thesis of the book and examine what sort of space program is likely to emerge in the future give the need to reconcile expectations and reality.

- 1. Imagination and the U.S. space program: a summary of findings.
- 2. Reconciling expectations and reality: the loss of public interest; space realism gives way to space fantasy; Disney replaces "Mission to Mars" with "Alien Encounter;" the sour view (in which space expectations are viewed as a cult-like religion that can never come true); the sober view (the abandonment of barnstorming for a more utilitarian space program); the "swashbuckling" view (some technological breakthrough will make original expectations possible).
- 3. Space exploration compared to other endeavors where initial expectations gave way to reality: exploration and the search for wealth in America; the development of aviation.
- 4. How popular culture affects public policy: creating expectations and setting limits to governmental activity; comments on the relationship between culture and technology; where will the space program go from here?

# SPACE AND THE AMERICAN IMAGINATION

Howard E. McCurdy

Bibliography of Materials

•

Submitted to the National Aeronautics and Space Administration under contract NASW - 4798

May 31, 1994

.

# <u>Contents</u>

1

ī

Introduction	1
1. Beginnings: Making Space Travel Seem Real	6
2. The Cold War	15
3. Mysteries of Life	19
4. The Extraterrestrial Frontier	29
5. Settlement of Space	35
6. Spacecraft	41
7. People	48
8. Life on Earth	54
Conclusion	59
•	

.

# Primary Sources

٦

4

- "The Astronauts: Ready to Make History," Life (September 14, 1959). [The first of the "continuing exclusive...first person reports" by the Mercury 7 astronauts.]+
- Bainbridge, William Sims Bainbridge, <u>The Spaceflight Revolution: A Sociological Study</u> (Marabar, Florida: Robert E. Krieger Publishing Company, 1983). [Brainbridge traces the dream of space travel through the German engineers, the American and British Interplanetary Societies, the science fiction subculture and a futurist cult.]\*
- Bell, Daniel, "Technology, Nature, and Society," in <u>The Winding Passage</u> (Cambridge: Abt Books, 1980). [This is the source for Walter McDougall's suggestion that "culture, the realm of symbolism that explores the existential questions facing all human beings" was one of the three forces propelling space exploration to the top of the U.S. political agenda in the late 1950s and early 1960s.]\*
- Brooks, Paul, <u>Speaking for Nature: How Literary Naturalists from Henry Thoreau to</u> <u>Rachel Carson Have Shaped America</u> (Boston, 1980). [How the literary portrayal of wild areas shaped popular culture and American attitudes toward wilderness.]\*
- "Columbuses of Space," <u>New York Times</u> (December 22, 1968). [Times editorial writers compare Apollo 8 to the first voyage of Christopher Columbus.]+
- Corn, Joseph J., <u>The Winged Gospel: America's Romance with Aviation</u>, 1900-1950 (New York: Oxford University Press, 1983). [The impact of imagination on the development of American aviation.]\*\*
- Crichton, Michael, <u>The Andromeda Strain</u>. [Inspired by the failure of Biosatellite I in 1966, Crichton's fictional account of an alien organism run amok contributed to public concern about extraterrestrial contamination and NASA's decision to quarantine the first three astronaut crews to return from the Moon.]\*
- Donovan, Robert J., "Moon Voyage Turns Men's Thoughts Inward," Los Angeles Times (December 29, 1968). [The religious and spiritual significance of Apollo 8.]+
- "Footprints in the Dirty Sand," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 28, 1968), p. A10. [The wonders of the flight of Apollo 8 even impressed the editorial writers at the Washington Post.]+
- "Go!" <u>Washington Post</u> (February 21, 1962), p. A24. [Even the Washington Post got excited at the flight of John Glenn.]+
- Harris, Louis, <u>The Harris Survey Yearbook of Public Opinion, 1970</u> (New York: Louis Harris and Associates, 1971), pp. 83-84. [Americans rebel against spending so much money on Apollo and NASA.]\*
- Heller, Joseph, <u>Catch-22</u> (New York: Dell Publishing, 1955). [Building upon conceptions fostered by prior authors such as Mark Twain and Franz Kafka, Heller's novel contributed to the distrust of governmental bureaucracy present in American popular culture.]+

3

٢

- Jastrow, Robert, and Homer E. Newell, "The Space Program and the National Interest," <u>Foreign Affairs</u> (April 1972). [A very clear statement of the motivation for creating the civilian space program, cast largely in terms of the Cold War.]+
- Kesey, Ken, <u>One Flew Over the Cuckoo's Nest</u> (New York: Signet Books, 1962). [Kesey's novel about conditions in a state mental hospital shaped public attitudes and contributed to the movement to close these institutions.]\*
- Krugman, Herbert E., "Public Attitudes Toward the Apollo Space Program, 1965-1975," Journal of Communication 27 (Autumn 1977) 87-93. [Results from a four-times yearly Trendex poll that surveyed support for the U.S. space program over the Apollo era.]+
- McDougall, Walter A., <u>... The Heavens and the Earth: A Political History of the Space Age</u> (New York: Basic Books, 1985). [While McDougall traces the space build-up to the Cold War, he does acknowledge the influence of "the dream of space flight."]\*\*
- McHugh, Paul R., "Psychiatric Misadventures," <u>American Scholar</u> 61 (Autumn 1992) 497-510. [McHugh introduces the notion of "cultural fashion" and its impact on psychiatric policy, including the mass release of mentally ill patients in the 1970s.]+
- Michaud, Michael A. G., "The New Demographics of Space," <u>Aviation Space</u> 2 (Fall 1984) 46-47. [Updates to 1981 the results of polling on American support for the U.S. space program originally reported in the Krugman article.]+
- Michaud, Michael A. G., <u>Reaching for the High Frontier: The American Pro-Space</u> <u>Movement, 1972-84</u> (New York: Praeger, 1986). [Space constituencies gear up as interest in the space program winds down.]\*
- Murray, Charles, <u>American Social Policy</u>, <u>1950-1980</u> (New York: Basic Books, 1984). [Murray investigates the relationship between imagination, reality, and public policy in the war against poverty.]\*
- Magnet, Myron, <u>The Dream and the Nightmare: The Sixties Legacy to the Underclass</u> (New York: William Morrow and Company, 1993). [Magnet argues that cultural notions of the sixties led to the homelessness problem by promoting the deinstitutionalization of the mentally ill.]\*
- Nash, Roderick, <u>Wilderness and the American Mind</u> (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1967). [The influence of imagination on the U.S. conservation movement.]\*\*
- Novack, Barbara, <u>Nature and Culture: American Landscape and Painting</u>, 1825-1875 (New York, 1980). [The influence of American art on popular impressions of the land.]\*
- Orwell, George, <u>Nineteen Eighty-Four</u> (New York: Harcourt Brace & World, 1949). [Orwell's novel about conditions in a future totalitarian state shaped public attitudes toward the use of technology.]
- "Return from the Moon," <u>New York Times</u> (December 28, 1968). [Times editorial writers called Apollo 8 "the most fantastic voyage of all times."]+
- Runte, Alfred, <u>National Parks: The American Experience</u> (1979). [A history of the popular culture of the national parks traces American attitudes toward wilderness.]\*
- Schulke, Flip, et. al., <u>Your Future in Space: The U.S. Space Camp Training Program</u> (New York: Crown Publishers, 1986). [Space camp and the public imagination.]\*

3

ī

- Sinclair, Upton, <u>The Jungle</u> (New York: New American Library, 1906). [Sinclair's graphic descriptions of the meat packing industry prompted the creation of what became the U.S. Food and Drug Administration.]\*
- Short, Brian, ed., <u>The English Rural Community: Image and Analysis</u> (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1992). [Romantic attitudes toward rural areas shape government land use policies, as this study of efforts to preserve the English countryside demonstrates.]\*
- "Space Voyagers Rarin' to Orbit," <u>Life</u> 46 (April 20, 1959). [Life magazine introduces the Mercury 7 astronauts and their "brave wives and bright children."]+
- Steinbeck, John, <u>Grapes of Wrath</u>. [Steinbeck's work helped to create public support for New Deal social welfare programs.]\*
- Stowe, Harriet Beecher, <u>Uncle Tom's Cabin</u> (185x). [An outstanding example of how imagination can transform public perceptions and propel government policy.]\*
- U.S. Space and Rocket Center, <u>United States Space Camp</u> (Huntsville, AL: Space and Rocket Center, 1990). [Space camp as a method for rekindling imagination.]\*
- White, G. Edward, <u>The Eastern Establishment and the Western Experience</u> (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989). [Traces the rise of the "West of the imagination" through the influence of Frederic Remington, Theodore Roosevelt, and Owen Wister, who adopted the western lifestyle as youths and popularized it as adults.]\*

# Government Documents and Materials

- Logsdon, John, [title] in Office of Technology Assessment, <u>Civilian Space Policy and</u> <u>Applications</u> (Washington: OTA, 1982). [A paper on long-term trends in U.S. public opinion.]\*
- Paine, T. O., Memorandum for the Record, Meeting with The President, January 22, 1970; NASA History Office. [Nixon tells Paine that the golden years are over.]+
- Public Papers of the Presidents of the United States, Richard M. Nixon, 1969 (Washington: GSA, 1971), p. 542. [Nixon's statement that Apollo 11 voyage was the greatest week since the creation.]\*
- Roland, Alex, ed., <u>A Spacefaring People: Perspectives on Early Spaceflight</u>, SP-4405 (Washington: NASA, 1985). [Contains a number of chapters on the rationale for space exploration, both political and visionary.]+
- "Why a Space Station Now? Our Step by Step Climb into Space," from Walter Froehlich, <u>Space Station: The Next Logical Step</u> (Washington: Government Printing Office, undated), 34-37. [Another confirmation of NASA's commitment to its earliest longrange plan.]+

# Secondary Sources

Buckbee, Edward O. and Charles Walker, "Spaceflight and the Public Mind," in Frederick I. Ordway and Randy Liebermann, eds., <u>Blueprint for Space: Science Fiction to</u> <u>Science Fact</u> (Washington: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1992). [Contemporary space camps and space societies seek to elicit public interest in space.]+ 3

١

- Edelman, Murray, <u>The Symbolic Uses of Politics</u> (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1964). [A classic study on the way in which language shapes the policies that government is able to adopt.]\*
- Eisenhower, Dwight, "News Conference Remarks by President Eisenhower, October 9, 1957," in Office of the Federal Register, National Archives and Records Service, <u>Public Papers of the Presidents of the United States: Dwight D. Eisenhower, 1952-</u> <u>1961</u> (Washington: GPO, 1952-1961). [Eisenhower attempts to downplay the significance of the Sputnik launch: "the value of that satellite going around the earth is still problematical."]\*
- Emme, Eugene M., ed., <u>Science Fiction and Space Futures: Past and Present</u> AAS History Series, vol. 5 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1982). [Eight articles and panel discussions on science fiction, film, space art, and ethics, assembled from an AAS history symposium.]\*\*
- Freeman, John R., "Granger Causality and the Time Series Analysis of Political Relationships," <u>American Journal of Political Science</u> 27 (May, 1983) 327-358. [This article provides the methodological justification for including culture in the study of space policy. Variable X is said to "Granger cause" variable Y if the former improves the prediction of the latter.]\*
- Key, V. O., <u>Public Opinion and American Democracy</u> (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1961). [An early work on the agenda setting function of public opinion.]+
- Krug, Linda T., <u>Presidential Perspectives on Space Exploration: Guiding Metaphors from</u> <u>Eisenhower to Bush</u> (New York: Praeger, 1991). [This study of political communication describes the symbolic language used by various presidents.]\*
- Logsdon, John, <u>The Decision to Go to the Moon</u> (Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 1970). [How the United States decided to go to the Moon.]\*\*
- McLaughlin, W. I., ed., "The Impact of Space on Culture," <u>Journal of the British</u> <u>Interplanetary Society</u> 46 (November 1993). [A whole issue is devoted to effects on history, the fine arts, science, education, and public opinion.]+
- McCombs, Maxwell E., and Donald L. Shaw, "The Agenda-Setting Function of Mass Media," <u>Public Opinion Quarterly</u> 36 (Summer, 1972) 176-187. [Like most of the academic literature on the subject of agenda-setting, this article deal with the role of the media through which popular culture is filtered.]\*
- Morand, Anne R., Joni L. Kinsey, and Mary Panzer, <u>Splendors of the American West:</u> <u>Thomas Moran's Art of the Grand Canyon and Yellowstone</u> (Birmingham, AL: Birmingham Museum of Art, 1990). [A history of Moran's western trips helps to explain the influence of art on the conservation movement.]+
- Neustadt, Richard E., and Ernest R. May, <u>Thinking in Time: the Uses of History for</u> <u>Decision Makers</u> (New York: The Free Press, 1986). [Historical analogies and their impact on public policy.]\*
- Roseberry, C. R., <u>The Challenging Skies: The Colorful Story of Aviation's Most Exciting</u> <u>Years, 1919-1939</u> (Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1966), esp. chap. 4. [A book on aviation barnstorming.]\*
- Shelton, William R., "Science and Fantasy, A Chronicle of Space," in Shelton, <u>Man's</u> <u>Conquest of Space</u> (Washington: National Geographic Society, 1968). [Shelton

۰.

۱

recounts the events and people that have inspired space flight on the eve of the Apollo expeditions."]+

- Survey Research Center, <u>Satellites, Science, and the Public</u> (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Institute for Social Research, 1959). [Findings from two nation-wide surveys before and after the launching of Sputnik 1 probe public knowledge about space exploration in the 1950s.]+
- Van Dyke, Vernon, <u>Pride and Power: The Rationale of the Space Program</u> (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1964).\*
- Wolfe, Tom, <u>The Right Stuff</u> (New York: Farar, Straus, Giroux, 1979). [Public images of the astronauts built support for the U.S. space program.]+

۰.

١

# 1. Beginnings: Making Space Travel Seem Real

Primary Sources

- American Museum of Natural History, Hayden Planetarium, "Symposium on Space Travel," conference proceedings, three symposia, 1951, 1952, 1954, Hayden Planetarium library, New York City. [Led by Willy Ley, scientists and other space boosters offered three symposia designed to "make the public realize that the problem of space travel is to be regarded as a serious branch of science and technology." The symposia excited interest in the popular press and television.]+
- Astounding Stories (May 1936, April 1937, June 1938, February 1939, April 1939). [Five copies of this famous pulp magazine reveal the formula for successful science fiction during the 1930s that carried readers far afield from the reality of space flight. Although two of the magazines have covers with realistic paintings of Saturn and Mars, their stories are full of plots in which fanciful characters are more important than science.]+
- Bush, George, "Remarks by the President at 20th Anniversary of Apollo Moon Landing," National Air and Space Museum, July 20, 1989. [President Bush endorses NASA's long-range plan by launching the Space Exploration Initiative.]\*
- "By Rocket to the Moon" (1929). [The U.S. title for Fritz Lang's classic silent film, <u>Frau im</u> <u>Mond</u>, generally credited as the first science fiction film to strive for technical accuracy in space flight.]\*
- Clarke, Arthur C., ed., <u>The Coming of the Space Age</u> (New York: Meredith Press, 1967). [A collection of serious and fanciful accounts of space travel, including many classics.]+
- Clarke, Arthur, <u>The Exploration of Space</u> (New York: Harper & Brothers, 1951). [Clarke wrote both fiction and non-fiction in his attempts to build realistic expectations of space travel. This influential primer on space travel for the general public laid out the conventional blueprint for the future space exploration.]\*
- Clarke, Arthur C., <u>Going Into Space</u>. Trend book 150 (Los Angeles: Trend Books, 1954). [A soft cover, well-illustrated, comic-like book laying out "thrilling material" on "man's interplanetary future" for "avid space enthusiasts." One of a number of easy-to-read "dime store" books on the future of space exploration that appeared in the 1950s and early 1960s.]+
- Clarke, Arthur C., "Letters to the Editor," <u>Wireless World</u> (February, 1945). [The first reference by Clarke to the possibility of geosynchronous communications satellites shows how fiction began to join reality.]+
- Clarke, Arthur C. "Memoirs of an Armchair Astronaut (Retired)," Journal of the British Interplanetary Society 46 (November 1993) 411-414. [If early science fiction fans "had even dreamed that the price of the first round trip ticket to the Moon would be \$10 billion per passenger," they would have quit in discouragement.]+
- Clarke, Arthur C., "Visions of Space" <u>Spaceflight</u> (May 1986). [Arthur Clarke remembers the first science fiction magazine he saw when he was twelve.]

Clarke, Arthur C., "We Can Rocket to the Moon -- Now!" Tales of Wonder (Summer, 1939).

[An early attempt to build public support for space exploration.]\*

- Cleator, Philip E., <u>Rockets Through Space</u> (1936). [The founder of the British Interplanetary Society helped to lay support for space exploration.]\*
- Coggins, Jack, <u>Rockets, Jets, Guided Missiles and Space Ships</u> (New York: Random House, 1951). [Primarily a children's book on rocketry, this richly illustrated book presents the classic order of human exploration.]+
- Coggins, Jack, By Spaceship to the Moon (1952).\*
- Colton, F. Barrows, "News of the Universe," <u>National Geographic</u> (July 1939) 1-32. [Real and imagined pictures from space help to kindle public interest in exploration, with astronomic paintings by Charles Bittinger.]+
- "The Conquest of Space" (1955). [Hollywood's attempt to promote a "factual" science fiction film fell flat and returned movie-making to the realm of fantasy.]\*
- Conway, Doug, "25 Years on the Final Frontier: Star Trek: Still Inspirational After All These Years," <u>Ad Astra</u> (September 1991) 44-48. [Says a Lockheed Vice President: "when I was a child, a friend was banished from the dinner table because he insisted people would get to the Moon in 20 years."]+
- "Destination Moon" (1950). [In a rare excursion into space realism, this well-received depiction of a flight to the Moon helped shape public expectations for events to come.]\*
- Dille, Robert C., ed., <u>The Collected Works of Buck Rogers in the 25th Century</u> (New York: A & W Publishers, 1977). [Anthony "Buck" Rogers first appeared in a 1921 issue of Amazing Stories. In 1928 and 1932 he became a comic strip and radio hero, epitomizing the swashbuckling hero of space opera fame.]\*
- Disney Productions, Walt, "Man in Space" (1955), "Man and the Moon" (1955) "Mars and Beyond" (1957). [Originally produced to promote the Disneyland theme park, these widely-viewed television programs deliberately sought to shape public opinion and influence government policy.]\*\*
- Dryden, High L. "Space Technology and the NACA," <u>Aeronautical Engineering Review</u> (March 1958) 30-33, 34. [Dryden states NASA's goals before NACA becomes NASA.]+
  - Durant, Frederick D., and Ron Miller, <u>World's Beyond: The Art of Chesley Bonestell</u> (Norfolk: Donning, 1983). [Bonestell's paintings helped to create realistic expectations of space.]\*
  - "The First Step into Space" (1955). [Narrated by Hugh Downs, this was the first NBC space documentary.]\*
  - First Annual Symposium on Space Travel, Hayden Planetarium, New York, October 12, 1951. [Organized by Willy Ley and attended by eminent space pioneers, the symposium provided the inspiration for the Collier's magazine series. Two additional symposia followed in 1952 and 1954.]\*
  - Gallup, George H., <u>The Gallup Poll: Public Opinion 1935-1971</u>, vol. 2 (New York: Random House, 1972), pp. 875 and 1521. [Between 1949 and 1957, the number of people who believed that "men in rockets will reach the moon" in the near future climbed from

15 to 41 percent.]+ (Need page number for January 29, 1955 poll).\*

- Hardy, David A., <u>Visions of Space: Artists Journey Through the Cosmos</u> (New York : Gallery Books, 1990). [A collection of some of the best space art.]\*
- Harmon, Ryan A. "Yesterday, Today, and Tomorrowland," <u>Disney News</u> (Spring, 1991). [The first of a three-part series describing the development to Tomorrowland at Disneyland, including "Rocket to the Moon" and "Space Station X-1." Additional articles followed in the Summer and Fall, 1991, issues.]+
- Harper, Harry, <u>Dawn of the Space Age</u> (London: Sampson Low, Marston & Co., undated). [An early effort published at the end of World War II to encourage realistic thoughts about space flight from the British Interplanetary Society. Promotes the use of atomic power as a propulsion method. Distributed in the United States by Macdonald & Co. in 1950.]
- Heinlein, Robert, collected works. [Heinlein's realistic works portrayed a vision of the future dominated by space exploration. Recruited in 1947 to write books for young people, his readership expanded significantly.]
- Heinlein, Robert, <u>Rocketship Galileo</u> (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1947). [Heinlein's novel provided the basis for the 1950 movie "Destination Moon," to which he served as a technical adviser.]\*
- Lasser, David, <u>The Conquest of Space</u> (1931). [The first realistic book on space travel in the English language by the founder of the American Interplanetary Society. Unlike writers who described only the technical requirements of rocketry, Lasser begins by discussing the "meaning of space flight." Lasser was also the first editor of Amazing Stories.]+
- Laurence, William J., "2 Rocket Experts Argue 'Moon' Plan," <u>New York Times</u> (October 14, 1952); Robert C. Boardman, "Space Rockets With Floating Base Predicted," <u>New York Herald Tribune</u> (October 14, 1952). [Popular reports from the second Hayden symposium cast Wernher von Braun and Milton Rosen as opponents on the proper approach to space exploration.]+
- Ley, Willy, <u>Rockets: the Future of Travel Beyond the Stratosphere</u> (1944). [Ley labored to convince interested readers that rockets would soon be able to carry humans off the surface of the earth. One of the earliest books on rocketry for the general public, this work became a reference source for future science fiction and reality writing. A revised edition appeared in 1947, titled <u>Rockets and Space Travel</u>, and another in 1952, titled <u>Rockets</u>, <u>Missiles</u>, and <u>Space Travel</u>.\*\*
- Ley, Willy, and Chesley Bonestell, <u>The Conquest of Space</u> (New York: Viking Press, 1949). [A best-selling book containing Bonestell's fantastic views of the earth and the Moon. The oblique paintings of the Moon from lunar space gave the public a view remarkably like the one that NASA would provide more than a decade later.]\*\*
- Ley, Willy, and Wernher won Braun, <u>The Exploration of Mars</u> (New York: Viking Press, 1956). [This book is noteworthy for the chapter "Beyond the Atmosphere," which lays out a specific schedule for the exploration of space. Ley asserted that no expedition to the Moon could be mounted until a space station was put together in orbit around the earth. The exact weight requirements for an expedition to Mars are calculated.]\*

Ley, Willy, "Thirty Years of Space Travel Research," First Annual Symposium on Space

•

Travel, Hayden Planetarium, New York, October 12, 1951. [Ley recounts the growth in serious proposal for space travel and lays out an ambitious program of human flight.]+

- McNally, Edward, interviewed by Howard McCurdy, August 7, 1992. [The author of President Bush's 1989 Air and Space Museum Speech explains how the real NASA space program of the 1960s motivated him to draft the commitment to go to Mars and beyond.]+
- "Man Will Conquer Space Soon," <u>Collier's</u> (March 22, 1952); plus "Man on the Moon," October 18, 1952; "More About Man on the Moon," October 25, 1952; "Man's Survival in Space," February 28, 1953; "How Man Will Meet Emergency in Space Travel," March 14, 1953; "The Baby Space Station," June 27, 1953; "Can We Get to Mars?" April 30, 1954; "Fastest Man on Earth," June 25, 1954. [The famous Collier's series helps build public interest in space exploration by declaring the "inevitability" of space exploration.]+

Miller, Ron, ed., Space Art (New York: Starlog, 1979).\*

- Nicholson, Marjorie, <u>Voyages to the Moon</u> (New York: Macmillan, 1948). [A sequel to <u>A</u> <u>World in the Moon</u>, issued in 1935. Both review fanciful proposals for flying to the Moon, such as artificial wings and flying chariots.]+
- Oberth, Hermann, "Autobiography," in Arthur C. Clark, ed., <u>The Coming of the Space Age</u> (New York: Meredith Press, 1967), p. 114. [Oberth acknowledges how much he was influenced by Jules Verne's books on travel to the Moon.]\*
- "The Official Guide to Coney Island" (1905), cited in Rem Koolhass, <u>Delirious New York</u> (New York: Oxford University Press, 1976). [At the 1901 Pan American Exposition in Buffalo, and one year later at Coney Island, visitors could take "A Trip to the Moon."]\*
- Pendray, G. Edward, "Next Stop the Moon," <u>Collier's</u> (September 1946) 11-13. [Six years prior to the famous "Man Will Conquer Space Soon" series, this article argued that the moon contained "riches beyond your wildest dreams."]
- "Rocketship X-M" (1950). [A realistic trip to Mars is depicted in this film released the same year as "Destination Moon."]\*
- Rosen, Milton W., "A Down-to-Earth View of Space Flight," Second Symposium on Space Travel, Hayden Planetarium, New York, October 13, 1952. [Rosen, Director of the NRL Viking Rocket Project, argues that Wernher von Braun's plans for the exploration of space should be reoriented toward science, beginning with a small earth satellite. Their differences received wide attention in the New York press.]+
- Ryan, Cornelius, ed., <u>Across the Space Frontier</u> (New York: Viking Press, 1952). [A popular writer for Collier's magazine, Ryan was instrumental in winning magazine support for the space exploration series, which in turn became the basis for two books.]\*
- Ryan, Cornelius, ed., <u>Conquest of the Moon</u> (New York: Viking Press, 1953). [One of two books representing the Collier's series.]\*
- Sklar, Martin A., <u>Walt Disney's Disneyland</u> (Burbank, CA: Walt Disney Productions, 1969). [Contains an early description of Disney's "Tomorrowland."]+
- Smith, Edward E., The Skylark of Space (1928). [Credited as inventing the "space opera," a

saga in which space heros villains with the ability to destroy whole planets zip through entire galaxies.]\*

- Smith, Ralph, <u>The Exploration of the Moon</u>, with text by Arthur C. Clarke. [Space paintings by British artist Ralph Smith dominated this 1954 book, in which Arthur Clarke argued that "there are no insuperable obstacles on the road to the planets."]+
- "Solar System," Life (May 29, 1944). [Bonestell's famous paintings of Saturn as it might appear from Titan and four other moons appeared with photographs of the planets in this early article.]+ [Check cite]\*
- "Tomorrowland Exhibits Show World of Future," <u>Disneyland News</u> (July 1955); "Tomorrowland Built With Aid of Experts," <u>Disneyland News</u> (September 1955); "Space Travel: the Trip to the Moon Disneyland Style," <u>Disneyland News</u> (March 10, 1956); "Feeling of Space Journey Accompanies Trip to Moon," <u>Disneyland News</u> (January 1957); "Blast Off!" <u>Vacationland</u> (Spring 1961); "Disneyland's New Tomorrowland," <u>Vacationland</u> (Summer 1967); "Disneyland's Moon Adventure Utmost in Space-Age Realism," from "Disneyland's All New Tomorrowland," Walt Disney Productions, 1967; Bruce Gordon and David Mumford, "Tomorrowland 1989: The Comet Returns," unpublished article, Walt Disney Archives; "Disneyland Diary: 1955 - Today," Walt Disney Productions, 1982, Anaheim History Room, Anaheim Public Library; Jon C. A. KeKeles, "Disneyland Concordance," 1982, Anaheim History Room; "News from Disneyland '65," Anaheim History Room. [A collection of articles that describe the space-related features of Disneyland during the 1950s and early 1960s as the public saw them.]+
- "Topics of the Times," <u>New York Times</u>, January 13, 1920. Reprinted in Arthur C. Clarke, ed., <u>The Coming of the Space Age</u> (New York: Meredith Press, 1967). [New York Times doubts Robert Goddard's rockets could be used to reach the moon, since according to the Times editorial writers, there is no air in space against which the rocket could push.]+
- "Trips to the Moon," <u>Life</u> (March 1946). [Paintings by Chesley Bonestell reveal the views from a trip to the Moon and back in this early pictorial essay.]+ [Complete date.]\*
- Truax, R. C., "A National Space Flight Program," Third Symposium on Space Travel, Hayden Planetarium, New York, May 4, 1954. [Truax dismisses discussions regard the utility of space flight, suggesting that enough public support will justify the space program "simply because we want to."]+
- Von Braun, Wernher, "The Early Steps in the Realization of the Space Station," Second Symposium on Space Travel, Hayden Planetarium, New York, October 13, 1952.
  [Von Braun, in an early public appearance, argues that the development of space flight cannot be carried out as a byproduct of missile or aeronautical research.]+
- Wells, H. G., <u>Wars of the Worlds</u>. [Wells' novel was serialized in <u>Cosmopolitan</u> and U.S. newspapers such as the <u>Boston Post</u>, helping it to reach a mass audience.]\*

Governmental Documents and Materials

Ad Hoc Committee on Space (Jerome B. Wiesner, Chairman), Report to the President Elect, January 10, 1961. [One of 29 task forces studying national policy for Presidentelect Kennedy, it was very critical of the management of the manned space flight program and urged Kennedy to distance himself from potential failures. It asserts that the U.S. holds "a position of leadership in space sciences, but not in manned space flight, which the committee nonetheless holds to be inevitable for "the same

motives that have compelled [man] to travel to the poles and to climb the highest mountains of the earth." It ranks with the PSAC reports of 1958 and 1970 as a major formulation of an alternative space program.]+

- Dryden, Hugh L., "The Exploration of Space," Cosmos Club Lecture, April 13, 1959; NASA History Office. [Dryden describes NASA's long-range objectives for manned and unmanned exploration.]+
- Dryden, Hugh L., "Exploring the New Frontiers of Space," an address to the Western Space Age Conference, Los Angeles, California, March 5, 1959; NASA History Office. [Sets out NASA's "inevitable" long-range plan and compares it to other exploits of discovery.]\*
- Dryden, Hugh L., "Prospects for Space Travel," Penrose Memorial Lecture, April 21, 1960; reprinted in <u>Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society</u> 104 (October 1960) [Need page numbers and whole copy.]
- Dryden, Hugh L., "Space Technology and the NACA," an address to the Institute of the Aeronautical Sciences, New York, N.Y., January 27, 1958. [Dryden forecasts the long-range goal as "the development of manned satellites and the travel of man to the moon and nearby planets."]+
- Glennan, T. Keith, <u>The Birth of NASA: The Diary of T. Keith Glennan</u>, with an introduction by Roger D. Launius, ed. by J. D. Hunley. (Washington: NASA, 1993). [Comments on the Eisenhower space program, the reaction to Sputnik, and original plans for the management of NASA.]\*\*
- Goett, Harry J., Memorandum for Ira H. Abbot, Subject: Interim Report on Operation of "Research Steering Committee on Manned Space Flight," July 17, 1959, NASA History Office. [The Goett Committee formulated NASA's initial long-range plan.]+
- Logsdon, John M. "From Apollo to Shuttle: Policy Making in the Post-Apollo Era," an unpublished manuscript, NASA History Office, 1983. [A detailed description of the effort to win support for an ambitious space exploration program as the lunar landings wound down.]+
- Low, George M., "Manned Space Flight," NASA-Industry Program Plans Conference, July 28-29, 1960; General Printing Office, 1960; NASA History Office. [Low announces the objective of the manned space flight program, pointing out that "official approval of this program has not been obtained."]+
- NASA, <u>1989 Long-Range Plan</u> (Washington: NASA, undated). [NASA reissued a long-range plan in 1989, reaffirming the steps set out 30 years earlier.]+
- NASA, Research Steering Committee on Manned Space Flight (Goett Committee), Minutes of Meetings, May 25-26, 1959; June 25-26, 1959; NASA History Office. [Describes internal deliberations as NASA searches for its initial long-range plan.]+
- NASA, Office of Program Planning and Evaluation, "The Long Range Plan of the National V Aeronautics and Space Administration," NASA Headquarters, Washington, D.C., December 16, 1959. [Although issued by NASA headquarters in 1959, this did not become official U.S. government policy.]\*
  - President of the United States (George Bush), "National Space Policy," November 2, 1989. [The National Space Policy that followed Bush's speech at the Air and Space Museum did not contain a specific commitment to a lunar base and Mars mission.]+

,

٨

U.S. Select Committee on Astronautics" and Space Exploration, staff study, <u>The Next Ten</u> <u>Years in Space, 1959-1969</u>, 1959. [Fifty-six luminaries forecast the steps to be followed as humans move out from the earth.]\*

# Secondary Sources

- Carter, Paul A., <u>The Creation of Tomorrow: Fifty Years of Magazine Science Fiction</u> (New York: Columbia University Press, 1977). [Amazing Stories appeared in 1926, the first magazine devoted exclusively to science fiction.]\*
- Carter, Paul A., <u>Politics, Religion, and Rockets</u> (Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1991). [Carter's chapter on "Rockets to the Moon: 1919-1944" deals with the conflict between reality and fiction. It is one three chapters in this book on the relationship between science fact and science fantasy.]+
- Clarke, Arthur C., ed., <u>The Coming of the Space Age</u> (New York: Meredith Press, 1967). [An excellent collection of articles on the new frontier and what people expect to find there, including selections from the autobiographies of Tsiolkovski, Goddard, and Oberth.]\*
- Corn, Joseph J., and Brian Horrigan, <u>Yesterday's Tomorrows: Past Visions of the American</u> <u>Future</u> (New York: Summit Books, 1984). [See the section on space board games of the 1950s.]\*
- Crouch, Tom, <u>Dream of Wings: Americans and the Airplane, 1875-1905</u>. (Smithsonian, 1985). [Air flight advocates had a similar problem convincing Americans that heavierthan-air flight was real, even after Kitty Hawk.]\*
- Crouch, Tom, "'To Fly to the Moon': Cosmic Voyaging in Fact and Fiction from Lucian to Sputnik," in Eugene Emme, ed., <u>Science Fiction and Space Futures</u>, <u>Past and Present</u>. AAS History Series, Vol. 5 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1982). [Crouch traces the impact of science fiction on space pioneers like Robert Goddard.]\*\*
- David, Leonard, "Dreaming the Future," <u>Ad Astra</u> (January/February 1992) 22-28. [Recounts the influence of early fiction and factual writers on "a gifted few," including Robert Goddard.]+
- Fjellman, Stephen, <u>Vinyl Leaves</u> (Westview Press). [A major treatment of the development of Disneyland.]\*
- Glasstone, Samuel, <u>Sourcebook on the Space Sciences</u> (Princeton: D. Van Nostrand, 1965). [The historical background on space exploration reviews early space science fiction.]+
- Green, Roger Lancelyn, <u>Into Other Worlds</u> (New York: Arno Press, 1958). [A description of voyages to the Moon and planets by story tellers from the ancient Greeks to C. S. Lewis.]\*
- Grossman, Gary, <u>Saturday</u>. Morning T.V. (New York: Delacorte, 1981). [Between 1949 and 1956, American television provided children with a feast of nationally broadcast space cadet programs and kiddie-konsumer products.]

Hardy, Phil, The Encyclopedia of Science Fiction Movies (London: Woodbury Press, 1984).\*

.

- Horrigan, Brian, "Popular Culture and Visions of the Future in Space, 1901-2001," in Bruce Sinclair, ed., <u>New Perspectives on Technology and American Culture</u> (Philadelphia: American Philosophic Society, 1986). [An excellent article on the images of space travel in popular culture, including U.S. amusement parks and children's television.]+
- Kasson, John F., <u>Amusing the Millions</u> (New York: Hill and Wang, 1978). [In 1903 the creators of "A Trip to the Moon" opened Lunar Park, a fantasy-like setting, described in Kasson's book. Fifty million people visited Luna Park in its first five years.]\*
- Mackett, Alice P., and James H. Burke, <u>Eighty Years of Best Sellers: 1895-1975</u> (New York: Bowker Co., 1977). [Science fiction during the so-called "golden era" reached a smaller audience than Westerns or detective stories, rarely breaking into the best seller lists.]\*
- McAleer, Neil, <u>Odyssey: The Authorized Biography of Arthur C. Clarke</u> (London: Victor Gollancz Ltd., 1992). [An excellent source on the writings of this space visionary.]
- Miller, Ron and Frederick C. Durant, "Lunar Fantasies: the story of the first great moon expedition --of 1978," <u>Omni</u> (February 1987) 50-55. [A short summary of the lunar expedition outlined by von Braun and other writers for the Collier's series.]
- Moskowitz, Sam, ed., <u>Science Fiction by Gaslight</u> (Cleveland: World, 1968). [With the recreation of Argosy magazine in 1889, science fiction stories began to take their place alongside western and detective stories on magazine racks.]\*
- Moskowitz, Sam, "Yesterday's Science Fiction --Today's Fact," <u>Science and Mechanics</u> (March, 1963). [An excellent review of how writers of fiction have forecast submarines, helicopters, tanks, space stations, three-stage rockets, radar, robots, and atomic weapons.]+
- Nicholls, Peter, ed., <u>The Science Fiction Encyclopedia</u> (Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday & Company, 1979). [Drawing on a 1976 article by Thomas Disch, Nicholls suggests that science fiction may be a form of children's literature.]+
- "One Hundred Stars of Space," <u>Ad Astra</u> (July/August, 1991). [Ad Astra writes up the 100 people who have had the greatest impact on space exploration and the public image of it.]+
- Ordway, Frederick I., and Randy Liebermann, eds., <u>Blueprint for Space: Science Fiction to</u> <u>Science Fact</u> (Washington: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1992). [Contains a number of fine articles on the inspiration for space exploration prior to the first flights.]+
- Pohl, Frederik, "Astounding Story," <u>American Heritage</u> 40 (October, 1989) 42-45. [Science fiction pulp magazines excite the interest of young readers in space exploration.]+
- Rycroft, Michael, ed., <u>The Cambridge Encyclopedia of Space</u> (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1990). [See the excellent and well-illustrated section titled "From Dream to Reality."]\*
- Smith, David R., "They're Following Our Script: Walt Disney's Trip to Tomorrowland," <u>Future</u> (May 1978). [A discussion of the purpose of the Disney series on space exploration by Disney archivist David Smith.]\*

Steinberg, Cobbett, Reel Facts: The Movie Book of Records (New York: Vintage Books,

,

1978). [Science fiction films were not big box office draws in the 1950s, as they were starting in the late 1960s.]

- Suid, L., "Space Travel: Fiction and Reality," <u>Spaceflight</u> (July 1989). [The influence of science fiction on the pioneers of modern rocketry. (Have article; check cite.)]\*
- Tymn, Marshall B., and Mike Ashley, eds., <u>Science Fiction</u>, <u>Fantasy</u>, and <u>Weird Fiction</u> <u>Magazines</u> (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 1985). [One of a number of books on the science fiction magazine phenomenon.]\*
- von Braun, Wernher, and Frederick I. Ordway, <u>Space Travel</u> (New York: Harper & Row, 1985). [This update of <u>History of Rocketry & Space Travel</u> contains an excellent summary of the early visions of space flight.]\*
- Wingrove, David, ed., <u>The Science Fiction Film Source Book</u> (London: Longman: 1985). [Contains comments on hundreds of memorable and forgettable science fiction and fantasy films, along with reference materials.]
- Winter, Frank, <u>Prelude to the Space Age: The Rocket Societies</u>, 1924-1940 (Washington: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1983). [The influence of the rocket societies in raising public expectations and conducting experiments.]\*
- Wright, Mike, "The Disney-von Braun Collaboration and Its Influence on Space Exploration," unpublished paper, NASA Marshall Space Flight Center, Huntsville, Alabama. [A good history of the development of the Disney space series, told from the perspective of Wernher von Braun.]+

## 2. The Cold War

Primary Sources

- "The A-Bomb's Invisible Offspring," <u>Collier's</u> (August 9, 1947); "Power on Glory and Wings," <u>Collier's</u> (March 27, 1948); "Fear, War and the Bomb," <u>New Republic</u> (November 29, 1948); "Defense Against Atom-Bomb Blitz? None Yet," <u>Newsweek</u> (November 14, 1949). [A collection of early articles warning of the dangers of nuclear war that helped to fuel public anxiety about the bomb, including a statement that Congressman John F. Kennedy was one of the few public figures concerned about the dangers of atomic attack.]+
- "A Time of Danger," <u>Time</u> (November 11, 1957). [<u>Time</u> writers suggest that the rocket that launched Sputnik II was powerful enough to deliver an atom bomb to the Moon.]+
- "Atomic War Against the U.S.S.R.," <u>New Republic</u> (February 2, 1948). [An early warning of the use of missiles to deliver atomic weapons.]+
- Bradbury, Ray, <u>The Martian Chronicles</u> (New York: Doubleday, 1950). [Settlers from Earth save humanity from the nuclear holocost by moving to Mars. As Bradbury admits in the introduction to the Omni recorded version of the book, this classic work sold only about 7,000 copies in the first year after its release.]\*
- "Destination Moon" (1950). [Industrialists agreed to finance the voyage after learning that "the first country that can use the moon for the launching of missiles will control the earth."]\*
- "The Feat that Shook the Earth," Life (October 21, 1957). [Early reaction to the launch of Sputnik 1, including military implications.]+
- "Forbidden Planet," (1956). [By the 1950s, fed by Cold War hysteria, the faith in progress and optimism that dominated so much of science fiction during the 1930s had been muted. Space had become an uncertain place, full of unknown dangers and threatening enemies.]
- Gallup, George H., <u>The Gallup Poll: Public Opinion 1935-1971</u>, vol. 3 (New York: Random House, 1972), p. 1720. [In May of 1961, the public opposed spending \$40 billion to send humans to the Moon by a margin of 33 to 58 percent.]+
- "The H-Bomb Striking New York," <u>Look</u> (April 21, 1953). [Chesley Bonestell helped to connect national security and control of space in the popular culture through his paintings of atomic wars from space.]\*\*
- Harvey, Brian, <u>Race Into Space: The Soviet Space Programme</u> (New York: John Wiley/Halsted Press, 1988). [A silly writing style, but loaded with facts about the Soviet space program.]\*
- "Hello, Down There," <u>Collier's</u> (September 16, 1955). [A warning that the nation that develops rocket to put satellites in space also has a terrible weapon for delivering hydrogen bombs.]+
- "If You're Seeing Things in the Sky," U.S. News & World Report (November 15, 1957) 122-

# Cold War

.

126. [Sightings of UFOs increase after Sputnik 1.]+

- Johnson, Lyndon B., "The Vision of a Greater America," <u>The General Electric Forum</u> (July-September 1962). [Vice President Johnson explains why "I do not see our survival as a free and first-rate nation unless we lead in space."]+
- Killian, James R., <u>Sputnik, Scientists, and Eisenhower</u> (Cambridge: MIT Press, 1977). [Eisenhower's science adviser acknowledges the difficulty of overcoming public fears about Sputnik I.]\*
- Laning, Caleb B., and Robert A. Heinlein, "Flight into the Future," <u>Collier's</u> (August 30, 1947). [An early warning on the dangers of atomic weapons launched from space.]+
- Laurence, William L., "How Hellish is the H Bomb?" <u>Look</u> (April 21, 1953). [This terrifying account of the effects of nuclear war includes a Bonestell drawing of a hydrogen bomb exploding over New York City.]+
- Lawrence, W. H., William J. Jorden, Kathleen McLaughlin, Robert K. Plumb, Dana Adams Schmidt, and Harry Schwartz, <u>New York Times</u> reports on the reaction to Sputnik I, (October 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, & 10, 1957). [Specifically includes references to use of space platforms as rocket-launching platforms, including denials of the same by the Eisenhower administration.]+
- Lear, John, "Hiroshima, U.S.A.," <u>Collier's</u> (August 5, 1950). [Features Chesley Bonestell's depiction of an A-bomb attack on Manhattan on the magazine cover, along with instructions on civil defense and basement bomb shelters.]+
- Life's Picture History of World War II (New York: Time Incorporated, 1950). [Much of the groundwork for the nuclear holocost literature of the 1950s was laid through pictorial displays of World War II.]+
- "Man Will Conquer Space Soon," <u>Collier's</u> (March 22, 1952). [See the introductory editorial "What Are We Waiting For?" and von Braun's lead article "Crossing the Last Frontier," for the military advantages of an earth-orbiting space station.]+
- Oberg, James E., <u>Red Star in Orbit</u> (New York: Random House, 1981). [A description of the Soviet space program and the disasters that have befallen it. Check publication.]\*
- Palmer, Paul, "Soviet Union vs. U.S.A.--What Are the Facts?" <u>Reader's Digest</u> (April 1958). [In an interview for <u>Reader's Digest</u>, government leaders try to deemphasize the military significance of satellites as launching platforms for atomic weapons.]+
- Pendray, G. Edward, "Next Stop the Moon," <u>Collier's</u> (September 1946) 11-13. [Pendray forecast that military control of the Moon would mean control of the solar system.]\*
- Price, George R. "Arguing the Case for Being Panicky," <u>Life</u> (November 18, 1957). [One of the most far-reaching casandras warns that the U.S. without a space program will become part of the U.S.S.R. by 1975.]+
- Richardson, Robert S., "Rocket Blitz From the Moon," <u>Collier's</u> (October 23, 1948). [An illustrated article showing the bombing of New York City launched from craters on the Moon helped to fuel America's Cold War paranoia, with Bonestell illustrations.]+
- "Riders to the Stars," (1954). ["A space platform operated by a dictatorship would make slaves of all free people."]\*

,

- "Rocket Wars from Space Stations," <u>Look</u> (July 31, 1951). [Bonestell terrifies the American public with his realistic paintings of a space launched atomic war.]\*\*
- Roland, Alex, "A Modest Proposal for NASA," in "America at 500: Pioneering the Space Frontier," <u>National Forum</u> (Summer 1992) 32-33. [NASA is "an artifact of the Cold War" and it is time to think about closing the shop, Roland argues.]+
- Roland, Alex, "NASA is Still Stuck in the '60s," <u>Houston Chronicle</u> (October 12, 1987). [Roland accuses NASA of stubbornly following its 1969 long-range plan.]+
- "Satellite: The World Takes a Second Look," <u>U.S. News & World Report</u> (October 18, 1957). [Comments on the military significance of missiles for delivering both satellites and weapons.]+
- "Satellites and Our Safety: Stepping Up the Pace," <u>Newsweek</u> (October 21, 1957). [More early reactions to Sputnik 1, including an interesting prediction by Willy Ley that women may be the first passengers to the Moon.]+
- Sherwood, Robert E., "The Third World War," <u>Collier's</u> (October 27, 1951). [This fictional account helped to fuel Cold War fears about he bomb. Please check date.]+\*
- "Spaceways," (1952). [An army general argues the usefulness of the Moon as "a launching platform for atomic weapons...if we need it."]\*
- "World Will Be Ruled from Skies Above," <u>Life</u> (May 17, 1963). [A <u>Life</u> magazine editorial arguing that the trip to the Moon is worth \$20 billion because whoever controls space will rule the world."]+

### Governmental Documents and Materials

- Minnich, L. Arthur, "Legislative Meeting, Supplementary Notes," February 4, 1958, Dwight D. Eisenhower Presidential Papers, Dwight D. Eisenhower Library, Abilene, Kansas. [Eisenhower argues for a modest space program in the wake of Sputnik 1.]+
- National Advisory Committee for Aeronautics, memorandum to Dr. Killian's Office, The White House, August 6, 1958, NASA History Office. [Refers to complains of members of Congress that Eisenhower's \$343 million dollar space program lacked boldness and imagination.]+
- NASA, <u>Outlook for Space: A Synopsis</u> (Washington: NASA, 1976). [This NASA study group, assembled by NASA Administrator James Fletcher, did not fully embrace the traditional long-range plan in assessing the future of the space program over the next 25 years.]\*
  - President's Science Advisory Committee (James R. Killian, Chair), "Introduction to Outer Space," The White House, March 26, 1958. [This short brochure contains the best description of Eisenhower's "alternative" space program. It also contains comments downplaying the significance of space as a theater of war.]+
  - President's Science Advisory Committee, "The Next Decade in Space," Executive Office of the President, Office of Science and Technology, February 24, 1970. [PSAC proposes an alternative space program in the tradition of the Eisenhower alternative twelve years earlier.]+
  - Select Committee on Astronautics and Space Exploration, <u>Astronautics and Space</u> <u>Exploration</u>, 85th Cong., 2nd sess., 1958. [Once Sputnik went up, the people who

Cold War

rallied to support a strong space program were not the Hayden Planetarium/Collier's group, but industrial and military leaders.]\*\*

U.S. Space Command, "The Role of Space Forces: Quotes from Desert Shield/Desert Storm," Space Command History Office, May 1993. [Quotes on the practical uses of space during warfare suggest a limited but important role for satellites positioned on the 'high ground.']\*\*

Secondary Sources

- Biskind, <u>Seeing is Believing: How Hollywood Taught Us to Stop Worrying and Love the</u> <u>Fifties</u> (New York: Pantheon, 1983). [Simultaneous with serious discussions of space travel, pulp fiction boomed while film, radio, and television competed to churn out space entertainment.]\*
- Boyer, Paul, <u>By the Bomb's Early Light</u> (New York: Pantheon Books, 1985). [Boyer explorers the popular culture of the early atomic age, including visions of the atomic future in science fiction and speculative fantasy.]+
- Dallek, Robert, <u>Lone Star Rising: Lyndon Johnson and His Times 1908-1960</u> (New York: Oxford University Press, 1991). [Contains the source for Johnson's 1958 statement that "control of space means control of the world."]+
- Divine, Robert A., <u>The Sputnik Challenge</u> (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993). [This book on Eisenhower's reaction to Sputnik contains insights into the ill-formed "alternative" space program promoted by the Eisenhower White House as a substitute for NASA's grand scheme, as well as denials on the importance of bombs from space.]+
- Festinger, Leon, <u>A Theory of Cognitive Dissonance</u> (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1957). [A classic work on the psychological reaction to knowledge inconsistencies.]\*
- Festinger, Leon, <u>When Prophecy Fails</u> (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1956). [Festinger describes how cult-like groups maintain their beliefs when reality intrudes.]\*
- Hall, R. Cargill, "The Origins of U.S. Space Policy: Eisenhower, Open Skies, and Freedom of Space," unpublished paper, 1993. [Hall assesses Eisenhower's need to establish the principle of overflight and its role in shaping the U.S. satellite program.]+
- Klein, Jeffrey, and Dan Stober, "The American Empire in Space," <u>San Jose Mercury News</u> (August 2, 1992). [How Dan Quayle and other star warriors plan to seize the "high ground" of space.]+
- Murray, Bruce, "Can Space Exploration Survive the End of the Cold War?" <u>Space Policy</u> (February 1991) 23-34. [The former Director of the Jet Propulsion Laboratory suggests that international cooperation could provide the driving force for space exploration in the post-Cold War era.]+
- Saegesser, Lee, "High Ground Advantage," NASA History Office. [A collection of quotations on the military importance of dominating space.]+
- Tacker, Lawrence J., <u>Flying Saucers and the U.S. Air Force</u> (Princeton: D. Van Nostrand, 1960). [UFO sightings increased sharply after the launch of Sputnik I.]

# 3. Mysteries of Life

Primary Sources

- "An End to Myths About Men on Mars," <u>U.S. News & World Report</u> (August 9, 1965). [Mariner IV suggests that Mars is dead.]+
- Asimov, Isaac, "Anatomy of a Man From Mars," <u>Esquire</u> (September 1965). [Asimov conjures up an fanciful image of a man from Mars based on conditions there.]+
- Astronomy Survey Committee, National Academy of Sciences, 1972, 1982, 1991. [The National Research Council commissions a space study group to survey their field and recommend new initiatives every ten years. Three study groups comment on the possibility of being the first generation to detect other civilizations in space.]+
- Auerback, Stuart, "Mariner 7 Photographs Mysterious Mars Canals," <u>Washington Post</u> (August 5, 1969). [This news story apparently promoted Barry Goldwater's announcement that the spacecraft had found canals on Mars.]+
- Auerbach, Stuart, "Mars Pocked by Moon-Like Depressions," <u>Washington Post</u> (August 1, 1969). [Craters, not canals, disappoint viewers of the pictures returned by the Mariner 6 spacecraft.]+
- David C. Black, ed., <u>Project Orion: A Design Study of a System for Detecting Extrasolar</u> <u>Planets</u>, SP-436 (Washington: NASA, 1980). [By the 1980s scientists came to realize that technological developments would allow the study of planetary systems around other stars. Primarily a technical work, it contains a preface that addresses "why is a search for other planetary systems important?"]\*
- Bakeless, John, ed., <u>The Journals of Lewis and Clark</u> (New York: New American Library, 1964). [Reports from early American explorers on plant and animal life became part of the popular culture of that time, and formed the model for early reports of life on other planets. The Lewis and Clark expedition was one of the most influential.]\*
- Bradbury, Ray, et. al., <u>Mars and the Mind of Man</u> (New York: Harper and Row, 1973). [Comments from a November 1971 symposium on the eve of the arrival of Mariner 9 at Mars. Bruce Murray, Carl Sagen, and Bradbury reflect on what Murray called the "cultural value" of exploring Mars.]\*
- Browne, Malcolm M., "Despite New Data, Mysteries of Creation Persist," <u>New York Times</u> (May 12, 1992). [Unanswered questions remain after the excitement from the first COBE results arrive.]+
- Burroughs, Edgar Rice, <u>Princess of Mars</u> (1911). [The first of eleven books about John Carter and his exploits on Barsoom, the local name for Mars.]\*\*
- Campbell, Joseph, <u>The Power of Myth</u> (New York: Doubleday, 1988). [In this book and famous television series, Campbell argues that the search for meaning in eternal questions appears spontaneously in all cultures and is part of being human.]\*
- Clarke, Arthur C., "Where's Everybody?" <u>Harper's Magazine</u> (November 1957). [We should expect to find at least one planet capable of supporting life within ten light-years of Earth, a distance not insurmountable by advanced technology.]+

- "Close Encounters of the Third Kind" (1977). Issued as a novel by Steven Spielberg by the same title (New York: Dell Boöks, 1977). [Earthlings finally make contact with the pilots of flying saucers.]\*
- Committee on Planetary and Lunar Exploration, Space Science Board, National Research Council, <u>Strategy for the detection and Study of Other Planetary Systems and</u> <u>Extrasolar Planetary Materials</u>: 1990-2000 (Washington: National Academy Press, 1990). [In 1985 the Space Science Board directed this committee (COMPLEX) to extend its exploration strategy to planetary systems outside the solar system.]\*\*
- Cooper, Henry S. F., <u>The Search for Life on Mars</u> (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1980). [Much of this work originally appeared in <u>The New Yorker.]</u>\*
- Covault, Craig, "Cosmic Background Explorer To Observe Big Bang Radiation," <u>Aviation</u> <u>Week & Space Technology</u> (November 6, 1989). [Covault lists four big questions about the creation that COBE will seek to answer.]+
- Dalzell, Bonnie, "Exotic Bestiary for Vicarious Space Voyagers," <u>Smithsonian</u> (October 1974) pp. 84-91. [A not-at-all serious attempt to envision life on other planets.]+
- "Dark Companions," <u>Time</u> (August 2, 1943) pp. 46-48; "Buck Rogers Baedeker," <u>Newsweek</u> (February 28, 1949) pp. 48-49; Fred L. Whipple, "Is There Life on Mars?" <u>Collier's</u> (April 30, 1954) p. 21; Willy Ley, "What Will 'Space People' Look Like?" <u>Science</u> <u>Digest</u> (February 1958) pp. 61-64; "Life on a Billion Planets?" <u>Time</u> (March 3, 1958) pp. 42-43; "Planets: Do Other 'Humans' Live? <u>Newsweek</u> (November 17, 1958) p. 56; "Anybody Out There?" <u>Time</u> (November 23, 1959), pp. 84-85; "Project Ozma," <u>Time</u> (April 18, 1960) p. 53; "Satellites: The Strange Intruder," <u>Newsweek</u> (July 4, 1960) p. 83; "Animal, Vegetable, or..." <u>Newsweek</u> (November 28, 1960) p. 78; "Advice from Space," <u>Time</u> (December 29, 1961) p. 26; "Astronomy: The Prevalence of Planets and the Probability of Life," <u>Time</u> (September 25, 1964) pp. 49-50; "Astronomy: Marsh Gas on Mars," <u>Time</u> (November 4, 1966). [Early speculations in the popular press, both pro and con, over the shape and possibility of life on other planets. Much speculation centers around serious attempts by astronomers to calculate the probability of life and find it through radio astronomy. Fanciful pictures of alien beings are rare.]+
- Darwin, Charles, <u>The Voyage of the Beagle</u>. [Travelling naturalists reported strange plant and animal life to an interested public, helping to prepare popular expectations about wonders to be found on the Moon and other planets. Darwin's report was one of the most influential, since it laid the groundwork for speculation about the origin of species, a venture that went considerably beyond earlier efforts to simply catalog them.]\*
- Dole, Stephen H., <u>Habitable Planets for Man</u> (New York: Blaisdell Publishing Company, 1964). [Our solar system contains no planets other than Earth suitable for humans says this study that outlines the conditions for a habitable planet.]+
- Drake, Frank D., <u>Intelligent Life in Space</u> (New York: The MacMillan Company, 1962). [An early effort to promote SETI-type searches, along with a realistic assessment of the conditions necessary to produce life in our solar system and the galaxy.]+
- "E.T. The Extra-Terrestrial" (1982). [This top-grossing film depicted children making first contact with a friendly alien.]\*
- Firsoff, V. A., <u>Life Beyond the Earth: A Study in Exobiology</u> (London: Hutchinson Scientific and Technical, 1963). [A serious attempt by a British astronomer to

visualize life based on various chemistries.]+

- Flammarion, Camille, "Are the Planets Inhabited?" <u>Harper's Monthly Magazine</u> (November 1904) pp. 840-845. [The inhabitants of Mars are "a much more ancient origin than we are."]+
- Fletcher, James, "Interview," <u>Omni</u> (December 1987). [Contradicting the belief that the government is trying to hide evidence of extraterrestrial contact, Fletcher states that the public does not realize how likely intelligent life on other planets is.]\*
- Fletcher, James, "NASA and the 'Now' Syndrome," from an address to the National Academy of Engineering, Washington, D.C., November, 1975; NASA brochure. [NASA Administrator James Fletcher announces that the universe is full of life, an important part of the Mormon tradition.]+
- Fletcher, James, "Space: 30 Years Into the Future," <u>Acta Astronautica</u> 19 (November 1989) 855-857. [Fletcher predicts that 5 billion worlds are capable of supporting life in this article promoting SETI.]\*
- Gallup, George, <u>The Gallup Poll: Public Opinion 1989</u> (Wilmington: Scholarly Resources, 198X), p. 170. [Forty-one percent of the public believes that "there are people somewhat like ourselves living on other planets."]+ (Need full cite)
- Glennan, T. Keith, address to the Worcester Economic Club, Worcester, Massachusetts, February 15, 1960, NASA History Office. [A short statement by NASA's first administrator on the importance of searching for life on far-off planets.]+
- Goodman, Billy, "Ancient Whisper," <u>Air & Space</u> (April/May 1992) 55-61. [An readable article on the genesis of the COBE program.]+
- Hastings, Elizabeth H. and Philip K. eds., <u>Index to International Public Opinion</u> (New York: Greenwood Press, biennial). [More public opinion about life on other planets and other mysteries.]\*
- Hawking, Stephen, <u>A Brief History of Time</u> (New York: Bantam Books, 1988). [As Carl Sagen states in his introduction to this popular on the origin and operation of the universe, "Hawking is attempting...to understand the mind of God." In the preview to the video version, Hawking states "if we find the answer to why it is that we and the universe exist, it would be the ultimate triumph --for then we would know the mind of God.]+
- Henderson, Arthur, and Jerry Grey, <u>Exploration of the Solar System</u> EP-122. Prepared by members of the AIAA Technical Committees on Space Systems and Space and Atmospheric Physics. (New York: American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics, date). [Beginning with three broad questions set out in 1965 by the National Academy of Sciences, this document attempts to explain the value of solar system exploration.]+
- Heuer, Kenneth, <u>Men of Other Planets</u> (New York: Pellegrini & Cudahy, 1951). [An amazing book that speculates about the type of life that might exist throughout the solar system --even on the sun. Did anyone read this book in the 1950s?]+
- Horowitz, Norman H., <u>To Utopia and Back: The Search for Life in the Solar System</u> (New York: W. H. Freeman, 1986). [A leader of the biology research team discusses Viking's search for life on Mars.]\*

- Hoversten, Paul, "Relics of Universe's Birth Found," <u>USA Today</u> (April 24, 1992). ["It's like looking at God," says one astrophysicist, adding to the excitement over the COBE results.]+
- Humboldt, Alexander de, and Aime Bonpland <u>Personal Narrative of Travels to the</u> <u>Equinoctial Regions of the New Continent</u>, 1818. [Humboldt's multi-volume journal of his travels to South America excited interest in new flora and fauna.]+
- "Is Anybody Out There?" <u>Saturday Evening Post</u> (June 19, 1965) pp. 44-46; "The Mars Never Seen," <u>Newsweek</u> (July 26, 1965) pp. 54-58; "Space Exploration: Where There's Hope There May Be Life," <u>Time</u> (October 8, 1965), p. 67; "What's Stirring on Mars?" <u>Newsweek</u> (October 31, 1966) p. 66; "Is There Life on Mars--or Earth?" <u>Time</u> (January 7, 1966) p. 44. [Popular reports on the search for life on Mars express disappointment and recovery.]+
- Jones, H. Spencer, <u>Life on Other Worlds</u> (New York: The MacMillan Company, 1940). [A serious treatment that discounts the possibility of life on other planets, typical of publications by astronomers at that time. Jones portrays Venus as an early version of the Earth and Mars as an "old" Earth that has lost its atmosphere. His book received attention in <u>Time</u> (October 7, 1940) and <u>Reader's Digest</u> (February 1955).]+
- Keyhoe, Donald, <u>True</u> (January 1950). [An article on UFOs. In one of the most widelyread articles of that period, Marine Major Donald Keyhoe argues that the manner in which extraterrestrials observed earth was similar to U.S. plans for space exploration.]\*
- Kiger, Patrick J., "The New Galileo," <u>Baltimore Magazine</u> (February 1990). [Part of the hyping of the HST, which was promised to search for life on other planets and how the universe would end. The data from HST is described by one project leader as "like having a telephone line to God."]+
- Kotulak, Ronald, "Small World: Reassessing Man's Place in the Cosmos," <u>Chicago Tribune</u> <u>Magazine</u> (January 6, 1985). [New findings in the search for a unified theory of physics suggest that we may not be in the only universe.]+
- Kotulak, Ronald, "Window on the Universe," <u>Chicago Tribune</u> (October 9, 1983). [While NASA did not promote the search for other planetary systems in its promotional literature on its Infrared Astronomical Satellite (launched in January 1983), the popular press did, as this Tribune article reveals.]+
- Lapp, Ralph E., "How to Talk to People, if any, on Other Planets," <u>Harper's Magazine</u> (March 1961). [Popular speculations about the possibility of contacting other civilizations at the dawn of the space age.]+
- Lewis, Isabel M., "Life on Venus and Mars? Why These Planets May Sustain Life" (September, 1934) pp. 133-134. [Conventional views of Venus and Mars and younger and older versions of the earth.]+
- Lockheed Missiles & Space Company, "Hubble: A Window into the Universe," 1986, NASA History Office. [The HST will offer "views of galaxies so distant that they will appear as they were when the universe was formed."]+
- Lowell, Percival, <u>Mars</u> (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1895). [Lowell gives scientific credibility to idea of life on Mars. He elaborated these notions in <u>Mars and Its</u> <u>Canals</u> (1906) and <u>Mars as the Abode of Life</u> (1908).]\*+

- Lloyd, R. Scott, "NASA Head is Veteran Teacher," <u>Church News</u> (Salt Lake City, Utah), May 25, 1986. [James Fletcher asserts that God desires humans to colonize space.]\*
- Disney Productions, "Mars and Beyond" (1957). [Disney writers speculate on what visitors will find on Mars --from lost civilizations to primitive vegetation.]\*
- Maugh, Thomas, "Holy Grail' of the Cosmos --Relics of 'Big Bang' Seen," Los Angeles <u>Times</u> (Washington edition), (April 24, 1992). [Astonishing quotations accompany the first results from COBE.]+
- Mueller, George, "Space: The Future of Mankind," <u>Spaceflight</u> (March 1985) 104-107. [A very good list of the great questions that space exploration addresses, with Mueller's answers to them.]+
- "NASA Search for Planets of Other Suns to begin in 1983," <u>The Sun</u> (May 23, 1982); "NASA Satellite Discovers Possible Second Solar System" (photograph 83-HC-533, August 18, 1983); "Telescope Finds Third Solar System," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 17, 1983); "Another Solar System," JPL-University of Arizona photograph and press release (October 16, 1984); "Ist Planet Outside Our System Seen," <u>USA Today</u> (December 11, 1984); "Planet' Seen Beyond Solar System," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 11, 1984); "Planet' Seen Beyond Solar System," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 11, 1984); "Astronomers Differ Over New 'Planet," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 13, 1984); "Planet or Star?" <u>Time</u> (December 24, 1984); "Strong Evidence Indicates Planets Exist Outside of the Solar System," <u>Washington Post</u> (July 25, 1991); "Scientists Find Clear Signs of Planets Around a Dead Star," <u>Washington Post</u> (January 9, 1992); "Evidence Grows Stronger for Planets Orbiting an Exploded Star," <u>New York Times</u> (January 9, 1992); "NASA Satellite Finds Evidence of Planets Around Nearby Stars," NASA News release 92-87 (June 11, 1992); "Planets May Orbit 7 Stars in Milky Way," <u>Washington Times</u> (June 12, 1992); "Hubble Discovers Protoplanetary Disks Around New Stars," NASA News release 92-226 (December 16, 1992); "NASA Uses New Method to Detect New Stars and Planets," NASA News release 93-106 (June 8, 1993). [A series of articles that record the hopes and frustrations in what has been described as the search for one of astronomy's "holy grails."]+
- Paine, T. O., "....For All Mankind": Space Progress to the Year 2000, an unpublished manuscript, undated, NASA History Office. [Comments on the significance of the search for life in the social system and the universe.]+
- Paine, Thomas O., "What Lies Ahead in Space," talk to the Economic Club of Detroit, September 14, 1970; NASA History Office. [Paine's last speech as NASA administrator contains thoughts on the search for answers to questions about human origin, destiny, and uniqueness in the universe.]+
- Sagen, Carl, "Are There Other Planetary Systems?" <u>Parade</u> (January 22, 1984). [Sagen explains that the search for other planetary systems has begun and how we might detect them.]+
- Sagen, Carl, "Breaking the Shackles of the Earth," <u>Washington Post</u> (August 1, 1976). [Sagen reflects on the importance of the issue of the existence of life on other planets.]+
- Sagen, Carl, <u>Contact</u> (New York: Pocket Books, 1985). [Sagen uses fiction to describe how a message might come in from the Stars and the instructions it could contain for making contact with extraterrestrial intelligence.]+

,

- Sagen, Carl, <u>The Cosmic Connection</u>; <u>An Extraterrestrial Perspective</u> (Garden City, NY.: Doubleday, 1973).\*
- Sagen, Carl, <u>Cosmos</u> (New York: Random House, 1980). [Sagen recounts the history of the search for life on Mars and comments on the possibility of life elsewhere in the universe. This book is based on the popular PBS television series by the same name.]\*
- Sagen, Carl, "Planetary Exploration," <u>Newsweek</u> (June 20, 1977). [Sagen promises that planetary exploration will probe the "deepest questions," and warns that the effort will be expensive and difficult.]+
- Sagen, Carl, "Are They Coming For Us?" <u>Parade</u> (March 7, 1993) 4-7. [A fascinating suggestion, drawing on medieval accounts of encounters with demons and modern accounts of contacts with aliens, that such recollections are common hallucinations.]+
- Sawyer, Kathy, "Big Bang 'Ripples' Have Universal Impact," <u>Washington Post</u> (May 3, 1992). [COBE results called "the discovery of the Century."]+
- Sawyer, Kathy, "Echoes of a Newborn University," <u>Washington Post</u> (date). [Expectations for NASA's Cosmic Background Explorer satellite on the eve of its launch.]+
- Sawyer, Kathy, "More Than 9 Planets in Cosmos," <u>Washington Post</u> (April 22, 1994), p. A1. [Astronomers finally have "irrefutable evidence" of a planetary system 1,200 light years from earth.]+
- Sawyer, Kathy, "NASA Prepares Craft for a Deep Encounter of the Martian Kind," <u>Washington Post</u> (September 21, 1992). [Recounting the disappointing results of the first six spacecraft the U.S. sent to Mars, Sawyer reports that "Mars is deader than Elvis."]+
- "Seeking Other Worlds," [cover story on Carl Sagen], <u>Newsweek</u> (August 15, 1977). [Carl Sagen as what Newsweek calls "the leading spokesman" for the search for extraterrestrial life.]+
- Shapley, Harlow, Of Stars and Men: The Human Response to an Expanding Universe (Boston: Beacon Press, 1958; rev. ed., 1964). [Shapley suggests that life got started on Mars and presents the conventional mathematics supporting life elsewhere in the galaxy. Excerpts appeared in <u>Saturday Review</u> (September 6, 1958).]+
- "Showman of Science," [cover story on Carl Sagen], <u>Time</u> (October 20, 1980). [A personal portrait of Carl Sagen contains a list of his most memorable quotes.]+
- Sobel, Dava, "Is Anybody Out There?" Life (September 1992).
- "Space Age," a PBS television series (1992). [See parts III, where exploration is explained as a search for immortality, and parts 4 & 5.]\*
- "Space Quiz," <u>Collier's</u> (March 22, 1952), p. 39. [Willy Ley announces that "most astronomers agree" that there is life on Mars.]+
- "Star Wars" (1977). [This top-grossing film was especially famous for the portrail of alien life forms gathered at the intergalactic bar.]\*

- Sullivan, Walter, "Mars Close-Ups Sent by Mariner," <u>New York Times</u> (August 1, 1969). [A Mariner 6 photograph shows a canal as the spacecraft approaches Mars.]+
- Sullivan, Walter, <u>We Are Not Alone</u> (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1964). [A popular summary of the search for extra-terrestrial life, primarily outside of the solar system, but with an excellent chapter on Mars.]+
- "Surface of Mars Similar to Moon," <u>Baltimore Sun</u> (August 1, 1969). [The headline, part of a progress report on Mariner 6, says it all.]+
- Triplett, William, "SETI Takes the Hill," <u>Air & Space</u> (October/November, 1992). [The politics of congressional funding for SETI.]+
- Velikovsky, Immanuel, <u>Worlds in Collision</u> (New York: Doubleday, 1950). [Strange speculations about the origins of the solar system and life on earth appear in this book widely read in the 1950s. Two books followed: <u>Ages in Chaos</u> (1952) and <u>Earth</u> in Upheaval (1955).
- Von Braun, Wernher, "Mars," <u>Popular Science</u> (August 1963). [Von Braun titilates readers with thoughts of canals and vegetation on Mars.]+
- Waldrop, M. Mitchell, "First Sightings," <u>Science 85</u> (June 1985). [Ours is not the only solar system.]+
- Wallace, Alfred Russel, <u>Is Mars Habitable?</u> (London: Macmillan, 1907). [Wallace, along with Charles Darwin, is credited with promoting the idea of natural selection. After the publication of Percival Lowell's work, he used his skills as a naturalist to refute the notion that Mars could contain life.]\*
- Weekly World News (August 18, 1992). [A secret NASA satellite has recorded the voices of angels singing in space, coming from a massive black hole 20 million light-years away.]\*
- Wells, H. G., <u>War of the Worlds</u> (1897). [Not a book about space flight, rather it is a popularization of the theories of Lowell and others that Mars could harbor life.]\*\*
- White, T. H., ed., <u>The Bestiary: A Book of Beasts</u> (New York: Perigee Book, 1980). [A translation from a Latin bestiary of the 12th century shows real and fanciful animals.]+
- Wilford, John Noble, "The Search for Solar Systems Accelerates Amid New Clues," <u>New</u> <u>York Times</u> (April 21, 1987). [Current status and hopes in the search for planets around other suns.]+

Government Documents and Materials

- Berendzen, Richard, ed., <u>Life Beyond Earth and the Mind of Man</u> SP-328 (Washington: NASA, 1973). [Proceedings from a 1972 symposium that brought together a panel of experts interested in the search for extraterrestrial life.]\*
- Fletcher, James, to Hans Mark, November 7, 1975; NASA History Office. [Fletcher distinguishes between the odds that intelligent life exists elsewhere in the universe and the odds that NASA can find it.]+
- Glasstone, Samuel, <u>The Book of Mars</u> SP-179 (Washington: NASA, 1968). [Contains an interesting discussion on the canals of Mars and the findings of Mariner IV.]+

,

- McRoberts, Joseph J., <u>Space Telescope</u> NASA EP-166 (Washington: GPO, undated). [HST should be able to see perturbations in the motions of nearby stars that would indicate the presence of planets and "see the universe as it appeared just after its formation."]+
- Milne, David, et. al., <u>The Evolution of Complex and Higher Organisms</u>, SP-478 (Washington: NASA, 1985). [A report prepared as a result of 1981 and 1982 workshops at the Ames Research Center discusses the possibility of complex life elsewhere in space.]+
- Moorehead, Alan, <u>Darwin and the Beagle</u> (New York: Harper and Row, 1969). [One of the best summaries of what Darwin saw and reported back, with illustrations.]\*
- Morrison, Philip, John Billingham, and John Wolfe, eds., <u>The Search for Extraterrestrial</u> <u>Intelligence (SETI)</u> SP-419 (Washington: NASA, 1977). [Papers from six workshops, including speculations on the significance of making (and not making) contact.]+
- NASA, "Cosmic Background Explorer Observes the Primeval Explosion," Goddard Space Flight Center, undated. [NASA lists the "most basic questions" that COBE will seek to answer.]+
- NASA Facts, "COBE Observes Primeval Explosion," Goddard Space Flight Center, undated. [A lay explanation of the questions that COBE instruments will seek to answer as NASA looks back toward the creation.]+
- NASA, <u>Hubble Space Telescope: Media Reference Guide</u> (Sunnyvale, CA: Lockheed Missiles & Space Company, 1990). [NASA promises that the HST will view "possibly other solar systems."]+
- NASA, Life Beyond Earth and the Mind of Man (Washington: NASA, 1977).\*
- NASA, <u>SETI</u>, NP-114 (Washington: NASA, 1990). [Speculations on the question "are we alone?" introduce this NASA brochure on the Search for Extraterrestrial Intelligence.]+
- NASA, Solar System Exploration Division, <u>TOPS: Toward Other Planetary Systems</u> (Washington: NASA, undated). [A description of the program developed at the second TOPS workshop in 1992, the report contains amazing proposals for eventually producing "multi-pixel" images of earth-like planets in other solar systems.]+
- Planetary Astronomy Committee, Solar System Exploration Division, <u>Other Worlds from</u> <u>Earth: The Future of Planetary Astronomy</u> (Washington: NASA, 1989). [This NASAcreated advisory committee made suggestions for the continuing study of our own solar system and the search for other planetary systems.]\*\*
- Proxmire, William, Golden Fleece Award to federally financed attempts by NASA to communicate with life forms outside the solar system, March, 1978.\*
- Space Telescope Science Institute and NASA, "Hubble Space Telescope Fact Sheet: HST's Search for Extrasolar Planets," undated. [Reviewing the search for extrasolar planets, this fact sheet describes how the HST will join the quest.]+
- Space Telescope Science Institute and NASA, "Hubble Space Telescope Fact Sheet: Frontiers in Cosmology," undated. [The Space Telescope, which "can be thought of" as a time machine, will be able to probe the first billion years following the creation.]+

- U.S. House Committee on Science and Astronautics, Subcommittee on NASA Oversight, <u>The</u> <u>National Space Program: Present and Future</u>, 91st Cong., 2nd sess., 1970. [Testimony by Wernher von Braun contains his personal views on the purpose for the exploration of space.]+
- U.S. House Committee on Science and Technology, <u>The Possibility of Intelligent Life</u> <u>Elsewhere in the Universe</u>, 94th Cong., 1st sess., 1975. [A report prepared by the Science Policy Research Division of the Congressional Research Service on the various methods by which scientists have searched for extraterrestrial life.]+
- U.S. Senate Committee on Aeronautical and Space Sciences, <u>NASA Authorization for Fiscal</u> <u>Year 1970</u>, part 1, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [George Mueller predicts that NASA will find life on Mars and traces of past life on the Moon.]+

#### Secondary Sources

- Ashton, John, <u>Curious Creatures in Zoology</u> (London: J.C. Nimmo, 1890). [A catalog of strange animal lore depicting real and fanciful creatures.]+
- Bakeless, John, <u>The Eyes of Discovery: The Pagent of North America as Seen by the First</u> <u>Explorers</u> (New York: Dover Publications, 1950. [Early America as seen by the explorers and the people who to whom they reported, with illustrations.]\*
- Barlowe, Douglas, and Ian Summers, <u>Barlowe's Guide to Extra-Terrestrials</u> (New York: Workman Publishing, 1979). [Paintings of the most famous aliens based on science fiction literature.]+
- Bracewell, Ronald N., <u>The Galactic Club: Intelligent Life in Outer Space</u> (San Francisco: W. H. Freeman, 1974). [A review of various theories about life on other planets and comments on the use of radio astronomy to make contact.]+
- Bylinsky, Gene, <u>Life in Darwin's Universe</u> (Garden City, NY: Doubleday & Company, 1981). [A useful survey of the efforts to imagine life beyond the earth.]+
- Bond, Peter, "Extra-Terrestrial Search Stepped Up," <u>Spaceflight</u> (January 1993) 6-7. [A short review of efforts to locate E.T., including some of the technical problems involved.]+
- Boorstin, Daniel J. <u>The Discoverers</u> (New York: Random House, 1983). [See his section on "Cataloguing the Whole Creation," which deals with the impact of ancient and modern naturalists on views of the natural world. Boorstin sees the early reports of life on Mars as part of this movement.]\*
- Burrows, William E., <u>Exploring Space</u>: <u>Voyages in the Solar System and Beyond</u> (New York: Random House, 1990). [Burrows explores the cultural foundations for wanting to explore Mars and other bodies in the social system with robotic probes.]+
- Crowe, Michael J. <u>The Extraterrestrial Life Debate</u>, 1750-1900: <u>The Idea of a Plurality of</u> <u>Worlds from Kant to Lowell</u> (Cambridge, U.K.: Cambridge University Press, 1986). [A historical review of the idea of life on other planets.]+
- Dick, Steven J., <u>Plurality of Worlds</u> (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1982). [An examination of the origins of the debate over the possibility of extraterrestrial life from the ancient Greeks to Kepler and Kant.]\*

- Eiseley, Loren C., "Little Men and Flying Saucers," <u>Harper's Magazine</u> (March 1953). [Eiseley recounts the great debate during the 1850s concerning the plurality of worlds by persons like William Whewell --who opposed the notion of inhabited planets --and David Brewster and William Williams, who used religious arguments to suggest a proliferation of life.]+
- Frazer, Lance, "Listening for Life," <u>Ad Astra</u> (September 1989) 16-22. [This review of the SETI program raises the possibility that not all intelligent life may be technological.]+
- Harrison, Edward R., <u>Cosmology: The Science of the Universe</u> (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1981). [A history of efforts to answer the great mysteries of life.]\*
- Jacobs, David M., <u>The UFO Controversy in America</u> (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1975). [Variously described as a bomb-induced mass psychosis and a virulent outbreak of Cold War paranoia, the UFO phenomenon in the post-War years raised public awareness of the future of space exploration.]\*
- Lawrence, Bill, <u>The Early American Wilderness as the Explorers Saw It</u> (New York: Paragon House: 1991). [Popular reports of early American explorers from the norsemen to Lewis and Clark.]\*
- Ley, Willy, <u>Dawn of Zoology</u> (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1968). [A good source book on fanciful creatures from ancient bestiaries by a leading science writer.]+
- Nicholls, Peter, <u>The Science in Science Fiction</u> (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1983). [Sources for beliefs about aliens, flying saucers and other mysteries reviewed.]\*\*
- Regis, Pamela, <u>Describing Early America</u> (DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 1992). [An investigation into the rhetoric of natural history during the mideighteenth century.]\*
- Sheehan, William, "Did Barnard and Mellish Really See Craters on Mars?" <u>Sky and</u> <u>Telescope</u> 84 (July 1992) 23-25.\*
- Wachhorst, Wyn, "Seeking the Center at the Edge: Perspectives on the Meaning of Man in Space," <u>Virginia Quarterly Review</u> 69 (Winter 1993) 1-23. [Ventures into the spiritual foundation of space exploration]+

.

#### 4. The Extraterrestrial Frontier

#### Primary Sources

- Adventures on Santa Maria and Future Ships Sailing the Oceans of Space (Washington: TADCORPS, 1991). This comic book, an official project of the Christopher Columbus Quincentenary Jubilee Commission, links the qualities of Columbus to the challenges of space exploration.]+
- Aldrin, Buzz, "The Mars Transit System," <u>Air & Space</u> (October/November 1990) 40-47. [Aldrin likens his proposal for his cyclers to the trade winds that propelled 15th century European mariners.]+
- "Americans High on Space," <u>Public Opinion</u> (December/January 1982), p. 37. [By a margin of 54 to 45 percent, Americans doubt that people from earth will eventually colonize the moon or other planets.]+
- James M. Beggs, "Remarks on the Lunar Base," in W. W. Mendell, ed., <u>Lunar Bases and Space</u> <u>Activities of the 21st Century</u> (Houston: Lunar and Planetary Institute, 1985), pp. 7-10. [Remarks on the importance of returning to the Moon and establishing a colony.]+
- James M. Beggs, "Why the United States Needs a Space Station" (remarks prepared for delivery at the Detroit Economic Club and Detroit Engineering Society, June 23, 1982), NASA History Office; reprinted under the same title in <u>Vital Speeches</u> 48 (August 1, 1982): 615-617. [Beggs offers his clearest rationale for the importance of exploration.]+
- Beggs, James M., "The Wilbur and Orville Wright Memorial Lecture," Royal Aeronautical Society, London, December 13, 1984, NASA History Office. [Beggs speculates about the role of exploration and imagination in fostering civilization.]+
- Boston, Penelope J., ed., <u>The Case for Mars</u>. Science and Technology Series 57 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1984). [Proceedings of the 1981 Mars Underground conference at Boulder, Colorado, which was followed by Mars II and III.]\*
- Burgess, Eric, "Mars Photos Blink Across Space," <u>Christian Science Monitor</u> (July 31, 1969). [Mariner 6 returns its first pictures from Mars, which do not show the light and dark areas perceived by telescope from Earth.]+
- Collins, Michael, "Mission to Mars," <u>National Geographic</u> 174 (November 1988). [Collins presents a scenario for a 22-month, international mission to Mars.]
- Darrach, Brad, and Steve Petranek, "Mars," Life (May 1991) 24-35. [An ambitious 155-year plan for terraforming Mars reaches the American public in this popular magazine.]+
- Dole, Stephen H., <u>Habitable Planets for Man</u>, 2nd. ed. (New York: American Elsevier, 1970). [Slight changes in the Earth would render it practically inhabitable.]+
- Eisenhower, Dwight D., "Are We Headed in the Wrong Direction?" <u>Saturday Evening Post</u> (August 6, 1962). [Eisenhower calls Project Apollo "a mad effort to win a stunt race."]\*\*
- Eisenhower, Dwight D., <u>Congressional\_Record</u> (May 15, 1963), p. 8111. [Eisenhower argues for an orderly, step-by-step program of space exploration.] [Please find the original

.

source.]\*\*

- Eisenhower, Dwight D., "Why I Am a Republican," <u>Saturday</u> Evening Post (April 11, 1964), pp. 17-19. [A lengthy explanation of why Eisenhower did not favor the crash program to land Americans on the Moon.]+
- Epcot Center, "The American Adventure." [Celebrates the American frontier, including Ayn Rand's words next to a mural of the space shuttle: "throughout centuries there were men who took first steps down new roads armed with nothing by their own vision."]+
- "Five Centuries of Exploration," <u>Washington Times</u> (May 8, 1992). [Replicas of the Pinta, Nina, and Santa Maria sail past the space shuttle Endeavour in this widely distributed photograph.]+
- Glenn, John, "The Next 25: Agenda for the U.S.," <u>IEEE Spectrum</u> (September 1983). [Glenn summons up images of the American West to argue for space as the next frontier.]+
- "Go!" <u>Washington Post</u> (February 21, 1962), p. A24. [As in the 15th century, the vision of exploration --in this case occasioned by the flight of John Glenn --promised to give humans a spiritual rebirth from "a period of depression and anxiety." The historical passage is taken from Morrison and Commager's book on <u>The Republic</u>.]
- Goldin, Daniel, "Newsmaker Forum," <u>Space News</u> (1991); NASA History Office. [Golden likens the need to explore outer space to the Europeans who sent out ships to explore the new world.]+
- Hickel, Walter J., "In Space: One World United," in W. W. Mendell, ed., <u>Lunar Bases and</u> <u>Space Activities of the 21st Century</u> (Houston: Lunar and Planetary Institute, 1985), pp. 15-19. [An Alaska politician talks about the importance of frontiers and big technology for rekindling the human spirit.]+
- Fletcher, James, "NASA and the 'Now' Syndrome," from an address to the National Academy of Engineering, Washington, D.C., November, 1975; NASA brochure. [Contains Fletcher's famous statement that to turn back from space exploration "could well prove to be a guarantee of extinction."]\*
- Fletcher, James, "Our Space Program is Already Back on Track," <u>USA Today</u> 28 July 1987). [Reflections on the pioneering spirit in space, with settlement and economic development to follow.]\*
- Kennedy, John F., Speech at Rice University, September 12, 1962. [President Kennedy offers his rationale for a strong space program.]\*
- Lang, Daniel, "A Reporter at Large: A Romantic Urge," <u>New Yorker</u> 27 (April 21, 1951). [Wernher von Braun, referring to Christopher Columbus, explains what motivated him to want to explore the solar system.]+
- Limerick, Patricia Nelson, "The Final Frontier?" <u>Wilson Quarterly</u> 14 (Summer 1990). [Attacking NASA's frontier analogy, Limerick reminds her readers that the "old West" was cruel and corrupt.]\*
- Limerick, Patricia Nelson, "Imagined Frontiers: Westward Expansion and the Future of the Space Program," in Radford Byerly, ed., <u>Space Policy Alternatives</u> (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1992), pp. 249-261. [People who think that the space program is the next frontier do not understand the old one.]+

- Mazlish, Bruce, ed., <u>The Railroad and the Space Program: An Exploration in Historical</u> <u>Analogy</u> (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1965). [Another attempt to breathe some realism into the notion of space as the "final frontier."]\*
- McKay, Christopher P., ed., <u>The Case for Mars II</u>. Science and Technology Series 62 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1985). [Proceedings of a 1984 conference on Mars. Be sure to see Thomas Paine's 100-year "Timeline for Martian Pioneers."]
- Mendell, W. W. ed., <u>Lunar Bases and Space Activities of the 21st Century</u> (Houston: Lunar and Planetary Institute, 1985). [Papers from a 1984 NASA sponsored symposium cover technical and cultural aspects of lunar and Martian exploration.]
- Michener, James A., "Looking Toward Space," <u>Omni</u> (May 1980) 57ff. [Nations that kill off the spirit of adventure risk great peril, says James Michener as he reflects on the space age and the 15th century.]+
- Michener, James A., "Space and the Human Quest," in "America at 500: Pioneering the Space Frontier," <u>National Forum</u> (Summer 1992) 3-5. [More on the rationale for exploration.]\*
- Mueller, George E., "The Space Program: Future Plans," delivered before the International Air Transport Association, Amsterdam, October 23, 1969, printed in <u>Vital Speeches</u> of the Day. [In this classic statement on the future of space exploration, Mueller predicts that more than 200 people would be living in space in earth and lunar orbit or on the Moon by the mid-1980s.]+
- Oberg, James E., <u>New Earths: Restructuring Earth and Other Planets</u> (Harrisburg, PA.: Stackpole Books, 1981). [More on terraforming the planets.]
- Paine, Thomas O., "1969: A Space Odyssey," address to the American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics, Washington, D.C., November 7, 1968; NASA History Office. [How the earlier exploration across the seas from Western Europe changed the world view of people living at that time.]+
- Paine, T. O., "....For All Mankind": Space Progress to the Year 2000, an unpublished manuscript, undated, NASA History Office. [Although this manuscript never reached publication, it contains some of Paine's more radical statements on the future of humans in space.]+
- Paine, Thomas O., "Head of NASA Has New Vision of 1984," <u>New York Times</u> (July 17, 1969). ["Man will settle other worlds," Paine confidently predicts.]+
- Paine, Thomas O., "Mars Colonization," in "America at 500: Pioneering the Space Frontier," <u>National Forum</u> (Summer 1992) 24-28. [Tom Paine revisits his 100-year timeline for the colonization of Mars.]+
- Paine, Thomas O., "Space and Man's Future," <u>Pace</u> (August 1969), reprinted in <u>Congressional</u> <u>Record</u> (July 29, 1969) E6405. "Man's future in space is limitless."]+
- Paine, Thomas O., "Thomas A. Edison Memorial Lecture," Naval Research Laboratory, Washington, D.C., March 11, 1969. [Paine compares the exploration of space to the voyages of ocean-going vessels from Western Europe.]+
- Pivirotto, Donna Shirley, "A Goal and Strategy for Human Exploration of the Moon and Mars," Space Policy 6 (August 1990) 195-208. [A JPL employee suggests settlement of

the solar system as "the proper long-range purose of human exploration."]+

- Planetary Society, "Mars Declaration," [A group of American leaders call for a joint U.S.-Soviet mission to Mars.]\*
- Pyne, Stephen J., "Voyage of Discovery," unpublished paper, NASA History Office. [Similarities and differences among the three great eras of exploration --across the oceans from Western Europe, the settlement of American and Australia, and the earth and space.]+ [Locate and copy "Space: A Third Great Age of Discovery," Space Policy 4 (August 1988) 187-199.]\*\*
- Reiber, Duke B., ed., <u>The NASA Mars Conference</u>. Science and Technology Series 71 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1988). [Proceedings of a 1986 conference. Be sure to see Christopher McKay's work on terraforming Mars.]\*
- Robinson, Arthur L., "Colonizing Mars: The Age of Planetary Engineering Begins," <u>Science</u> 195 (February 18, 1977). [Popularizing the notion of planetary terraforming.]\*
- Rocklynne, Ross, "Water for Mars," <u>Astounding Stories</u> (April 1937) 10-46. [An early fictional work on terraforming Mars.]+
- Ryan, Michael, "Why They Come to the Ice," <u>Parade</u> (July 11, 1993) 4-5. [More analogies between Antarctica and "setting foot on another planet."]+
- Carl Sagen, <u>Cosmos</u> (New York: Random House, 1980). [Sagen explains the link between exploration in the past and technological advancement, eg. p. 142.]\*
- Sagen, Carl, "Let's Go to Mars Together," <u>Parade</u> (February 2, 1986). [Sagen argues that a joint mission to Mars would be the key step "in transforming us into a multi-planet species," an event as important as the colonization of the land by our amphibian ancestors.]+
- Sagen, Carl, "The Next Great Leap into Space," <u>New York Times Magazine</u> (July 10, 1977). [The arguments for probing the solar system.]+
- Shea, Joseph F., "Manned Space Flight Program," address delivered at the Third National Conference on the Peaceful Uses of Space, May 6, 1963, NASA News Release. [The Deputy Director of NASA's Office of Manned Space Flight considers space exploration as a matter of national survival.]+
- "Space Age," a PBS television series (1992).
- Stoker, Carol, ed., <u>The Case for Mars III</u> Science and Technology Series 75 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1989). [Proceedings of a 1987 conference on Mars. See James Fletcher's keynote address and its justification of the undertaking.]
- Turner, Frederick Jackson, "The Significance of the Frontier in American History," in <u>The</u> <u>Frontier in American History</u> (New York: Holt, Rinehart, and Winston, 1920). [Turner's 1893 essay written on the occasion of the closing of American frontier provided academic respectability for public attitudes toward the "old West" and in turn toward the new space frontier.]+
- Von Braun, Wernher, <u>The Mars Project</u> (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1953). [Von Braun prepared this study of the requirements for a mission to Mars in 1948 in order to prove that such an expedition was "a definite technical possibility." The book never reached a wide audience in the U.S., although it did foreshadow his role

as the principal spokesperson for the space movement in the 1950s.]+

Williamson, Ray A., "Outer Space as Frontier: Lessons for Today," Western Folklore 46 (October 1987) 255-267.\*\*

## Government Documents and Materials

- Averner, Melvin M. and Robert D. MacElroy, eds., <u>On the Habitability of Mars: An</u> <u>Approach to Planetary Ecosynthesis</u> NASA SP-414 (Springfield, VA.: National Technical Information Service, 1976). [Results of a 1975 conference on the terraforming of Mars.]
- Ezell, Edward C. and Linda N., <u>On Mars: Exploration of the Red Planet 1958-1978</u> SP-4212 (Washington: NASA, 1984). [See their comments on Mars being more Moon-like than earth-like.]\*
- House Science and Astronautics Committee, <u>The National Space Program: Present and</u> <u>Future</u>, 91st cong., 1st sess., 1970. [This compilation of papers contains one of Wernher von Braun's most reflective statements on the purpose of space exploration, having to do with the "nature of man."]+
- NASA, <u>Why Man Explores</u> (Washington: GPO, 1976). [Results of a symposium with James Michener, Norman Cousins, Philip Morrison, Jacques Cousteau, and Ray Bradbury reflecting on the space program and the need to explore.]\*
- NASA Advisory Council Exploration Task Force (Robert McC. Adams, chair), "Destination Mars: A Dream, A Goal, An Investment" (unpublished book length manuscript, August, 1991).
- NASA Exploration Directorate, "A Rationale for the Space Exploration Initiative: A Nation of Explorers" (unpublished working papers, 1990).
- NASA History Division, "Crossing the Next Frontier: Precedents for a National Space Program from the History of the United States," September, 1988. [A description of major exploration and development initiatives in the United States, such as the Lewis and Clark Expedition and the Panama Canal, and the level of government support for them.]\*
- NASA Office of Exploration, <u>Beyond Earth's Boundaries: Human Exploration of the Solar</u> <u>System in the 21st Century</u>, annual report to the Administrator (Aaron Report). (Washington: NASA, 1988). [This pre-SEI approval report laid out three "pathways" for solar system exploration.]+
- NASA, Solar System Exploration Division, "Discovering Mars," 1992. [This NASA publication emphasizes that while Mars does not have canals, it does have channels, and otherwise comments on the revival of interest in the Red Planet after the disappointing Mariner fly-bys.]+
- National Commission on Space (Thomas Paine, chair), <u>Pioneering the Space Frontier</u>; <u>The</u> <u>Report of the National Commission on Space</u> (New York: Bantam Books, 1986). [See especially the Manifest Destiny statement on page three.]
- President of the United States, "The Space Exploration Initiative," undated. [A slick brochure promoting the Space Exploration Initiative contains dramatic pictures of Mars that feature geological features and show no craters.]+

- President's Science Advisory Committee, "The Next Decade in Space," 1970, NASA History Office. [See page 52 on the consequences of discovering that Mars is "less interesting than we expect."]+
- Synthesis Group on America's Space Exploration Initiative (Tom Stafford, chair), <u>America</u> <u>at the Threshold</u> (Washington: GPO, 1991). [The rationale for the space exploration initiative, and alternative methods for getting there, are discussed in this effort to reach outside NASA for new ideas.]+
- U.S. Senate Committee on Aeronautical and Space Sciences, <u>Future NASA Space Programs</u>, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [In questions to NASA scientist John Naugle, Congress admits that "Mars is much more like the moon than it is like the earth." Senator Goldwater insists that the "morning papers" showed pictures that contained canals. (See Washington Post, August 5, 1969.)]+
- Von Braun, Wernher, "An Integrated Space Program, 1970-1990: Summary," November 28, 1969, NASA History Office. [Von Braun's description of an aggressive post-Apollo space program is more explanatory than romantic.]\* [See if this was published in Aeronautics and Astronautics.]\*
- Von Braun, Wernher, testimony to Senate Committee on Aeronautical and Space Sciences, <u>Future NASA Space Programs</u>, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [Testifying on behalf of NASA's future plans for the exploration of Mars, von Braun wonders whether the first visitors "will pick rocks or flowers."]+
- Weinberger, Caspar W., memorandum to the President, via George Shultz, Future of NASA, August 12, 1971, NASA History Office (Nixon file). [In presenting the case for the space shuttle, Weinberger tells Nixon that American ought to be able to afford something more than welfare, aid to cities, and Appalachian relief.]\*
- White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Fact Sheet: Presidential Directive on National Space Policy," February 11, 1988. [In general terms, President Reagan endorses NASA's long range goal of "expanding human presence and activity...into the solar system." Also see the accompanying statement by NASA administrator James Fletcher.]+

#### Secondary Sources

- Launius, Roger, "A Westerner in Washington: James C. Fletcher, NASA, and the Final Frontier," unpublished paper, 1993. [Fletcher's views on space exploration and the search for extraterrestrial life.]+
- Slotkin, Richard, <u>Gunfighter Nation</u> (New York: Atheneum, 1992). [This detailed examination of the frontier myth in American history treat science fiction films as a from of Western.]+
- Wilford, John Noble, <u>Mars Beckons</u> (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1990). [An excellent overview of the public interest in Mars.]+

#### 5. Settlement of Space

## Primary Sources

- Advertisement, <u>U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (February 1961), p. 9. [The Goodyear Aircraft company announces that it is prepared to build an inflatable space station.]
- Agee, Jerome, <u>The Making of Kubrick's 2001</u> (New York: New American Library, 1970). [Contains details of the famous rotating space station.]
- "America's High on Space," <u>Public Opinion</u> (December/January 1982), p. 37. [Forty-five percent of the respondents to a 1981 public opinion poll believe that people will colonize the moon or planets.]+
- Andanov, Anatoly, and Gennady Maximov, "Space Stations of the Future: A Soviet View," <u>Spaceflight</u> (August 1969) 264-265. [The Soviet Union contemplates the development of large space stations to "help man penetrate deeper into the cosmos.]+
- Bernal, J. D., <u>The World, the Flesh and the Devil</u> ((London: Methuen, 1929). [A proposal for space colonies].\*
- Brand, Steward, ed., <u>Space Colonies</u> (Sausalito, CA: A CoEvolution Book, published by the Whole Earth Catalog, 1977). [Eco-system advocates embrace the space colonization movement.]\*
- Disney, Walt, "Man and the Moon," a Walt Disney Science-Factual Production, 1955. [Disney's 200 foot wide space station is used as a staging point for a flight to the Moon in this special production.]\*\*
- Disneyworld, Tomorrowland, "Mission to Mars." [Blast off for a visit to a colony on Mars.]
- Clarke, Arthur C., <u>2001</u>: A Space Odyssey (New York: New American Library, 1968). [A novel based on the screenplay contains a detailed description of the 900 foot-wide space station.]
- Clarke, Arthur C., Islands in the Sky (New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston, 1954).\*
- Clarke, Arthur C., <u>Rendezvous with Rama</u> (City: Publisher, date). [A 31-miles long O'Neilltype cylinder visits earth from a distant civilization.]\*
- Cole, Dandridge M. and Donald W. Cox, <u>Islands in Space: The Challenge of the Planetoids</u> (New York: Chilton, 1964). [Prior to O'Neill's space colony movement, visionaries Cole and Cox proposed hollowing out asteroids to create space colonies.]\*
- Covington, Clarke, and Robert O. Piland, "Space Operations Center: Next Goal for Manned Space Flight?" <u>Astronautics and Aeronautics</u> 18 (September 1980) 30-37. [A proposal by Johnson Center engineers for a multi-functional transportation node.]+
- Ehricke, Krafft, "Analysis of Orbital Systems," presented to the 5th International Astronautics Federation Congress, Innsbruck, Austria, 1954, Langley Research Center Technical Library, Hampton, Virginia. [Ehricke warned that a single space station could not be multi-functional and urged the construction of a number of small stations in different orbits. More on Ehricke's influence can be found in Shirley Thomas, <u>Men of Space</u>, vol. 1 (New York: Chilton, 1960).]\*\*

- Epcot Center, "Horizons." [This General Electric exhibit depicts a space city with asteroid mining and zero gravity manufacturing.]
- Freitag, Robert, "After Apollo -- the Space Station, Shuttle, and Tug," <u>Science Journal</u> (August 1970) 32-38. [A NASA official explains plans for a spacious, 12-person space station.]+
- Gilruth, R. R., "Manned Space Stations," <u>Spaceflight</u> (August 1969) 258-263. [The Director of the Johnson Space Center describes NASA's plans for a large space station and compares the facility to bases used in terrestrial exploration, such as in Antarctica.]+
- Hale, Edward Everett, "The Brick Moon," <u>Atlantic Monthly</u>, 1869. [One of the earliest concepts for an earth orbiting space station.]\*
- Himmel, Nieson S., "Advanced Space Station Concepts," <u>Aviation Week & Space Technology</u> (September 22, 1969) 100-113. [Details of the North American Rockwell mockup for a 33-foot diameter multi-deck space station.]+
- Huntford, Roland, <u>The Last Place on Earth</u> (New York: Atheneum, 1983). [Expeditions to the South Pole helped to shape scientific expectations on the need for a "base camp" in space. Hermann Oberth relied upon the polar expeditions and their <u>weltraumbahnhof</u> for his theories of space exploration. See Hermann Oberth to Adam L. Gruen, May 14, 1985, for confirmation. Huntford's book was originally published under the title <u>Scott</u> and Amundson.]\*
- Herman, Daniel, interview by Howard McCurdy, July 19, 1985. [Herman describes planetary exploration as a space station that will leave earth orbit and travel across the solar system.]+
- Heppenheimer, T. A., <u>Colonies in Space</u> (Harrisburg, PA: Stackpole Books, 1977). [An overview of the space colonization movement and a general discussion of technical issues.]\*
- Institute of Aeronautical Sciences, <u>Proceedings</u> of the Symposium on Manned Space Stations, April 20-22, 1960, Los Angeles, California. Papers reprinted in <u>Aero/Space Engineering</u> 19 (May 1960). [An early government-industry conference on manned space stations.]
- <u>L-5 News</u>, the monthly magazine of the L-5 Society. [The L-5 society was formed in 1975 to promote space colonization. It 1986 it merged with the National Space Institute to form the National Space Society.]\*\*
- Ley, Willy, Space Stations (Poughkeepsie, NY.: Guild Press, 1958).\*
- Mark, Hans, <u>The Space Station: A Person Journey</u> (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1987). [More in the nature of an autobiography, this book contains material on the genesis of the idea by a participant in NASA's effort to win approval for the facility.]+
- Noordung, Herman, <u>Das Problem des Befahrung des Weltraums</u> (Berlin: R. C. Schmidt, 1929). [Another early proposal for an earth-orbiting space station.]\*
- Normyle, William, "NASA Aims at 100-Man Station," <u>Aviation Week and Space Technology</u> (February 24, 1969). [In early 1969 NASA Administrator Thomas Paine rejected suggestions for a modest space station and NASA began to promote a large, 100-person facility.]\*
- Oberth, Herman, <u>Die Rakete zu den Planetenraumem</u> (1923), NASA translation, NASA History Office. [One of the earliest lists of the purposes of an earth-orbiting space station.]

- O'Leary, Brian, <u>Project Space Station</u> (Harrisburg, PA: Stackpole Books, 1983). [Appearing as NASA prepared to take its space station proposal to the President, this book catalogs the purposes of a multi-purpose orbiting facility.]+
- O'Neill, Gerard K., "The Colonization of Space," <u>Physics Today</u> (September 1974) 32-40. [Often credited as O'Neill's first elaboration of the idea of space settlements. Also see his letter to the editor in the August 1974 issue of <u>Nature.</u>]\*\*
- O'Neill, Gerard K., <u>The High Frontier: Human Colonies in Space</u> (New York: William Morrow, 1976). [A tract by the leader of the space colonization movement.]\*
- O'Toole, Thomas, "Nixon Rejects Big Outlay for Space," <u>Washington Post</u> (January 11, 1970). [The <u>Post</u> announces that Nixon will not approve a space station or NASA's plans to colonize the Moon and land humans on Mars.]+
- Romick, D. C., et. al., "Goodyear Prepares Smaller Space Station," <u>Aviation Week</u> 67 (October 14, 1957) 115 ff. {More hopes for an inflatable space station.]\*
- Rowell, Galen, <u>In the Throne Room of the Mountain Gods</u> (San Francisco: Sierra Club Books, 1986). [The base camp model for Himalayan expeditions examined and challenged.]+
- Scharff, Ned, "Too Crowded Here? Why Not Fly Off into Space," <u>Washington Star</u> (November 3, 1977).
- Singer, S. Fred, <u>Manned Laboratories in Space</u> (New York: Springer-Verlag, 1969). [Papers on earlier concepts for an orbiting space station. See especially Robert Gilruth's paper defining a space station as "a base in space, equivalent in function to those used in many forms of terrestrial exploration" such as those in Antarctica.]\*
- Stanford, Neal, "Key Role of Space Stations Pointed up by Soviet Launchings," <u>Christian</u> <u>Science Monitor</u> (October 15, 1969). [One of the few writers at that time to predict that the design of the actual space station will depart significantly from prior conceptions in the public mind, just as motorcars and airplanes did.]+
- Stone, Irving, "Letter from Los Angeles," <u>Air Force/Space Digest</u> (July 1969) 79-82. [Describes NASA's plans for a large space base made out of 33-diameter cylinders.]+
- Tsiolkovskiy, K. E., <u>The Investigation of Universal Space by Means of Reactive Devices</u> (1911 and 1926), NASA translations in Tsiolkovskiy, <u>Works on Rocket Technology</u>, November 1965, NASA History Office. [One of the first serious proposals for an earth-orbiting space station. Also see <u>Beyond the Planet Earth</u>, translated by Kenneth Syers (New York: Pergamon Press, 1960.]\*
- von Braun, Wernher, "Crossing the Last Frontier," <u>Collier's</u> 129 (March 22, 1952). [Von Braun's proposal for an earth-orbiting space station, with paintings by Chesley Bonestell. Von Braun called the concept a "monster." Wernher von Braun to Aristid V. Grosse, June 21, 1952. A.V. Grosse Action (1951-1957), container #42, von Braun papers, Library of Congress.\*\*]+
- von Pirquet, Guido, "Fahrtrouten," <u>Die Rakete</u> (May 1923 to April 1929), NASA History Office. [Another early proposal for an earth-orbiting space station.]
- Waldrop, M. Mitchell, "Space City: 2001 It's Not," <u>Science 83</u> 4 (October, 1983). [NASA's proposed space station does not measure up to popular images of the faculty.]+

Wilford, John Noble, "When Man Has Stations in Space," New York Times (October 18, 1969).

["Anyone who has seen the movie "2001: A Space Odyssey" has a good idea of what a space station will be like," says Wilford.]+

## Government Documents and Materials

- Advisory Committee on the Redesign of the Space Station (Vest Committee), <u>Final Report to</u> <u>the President</u> (Washington: GPO, 1993). [More options for the incredible shrinking space station.]+
- Compton, W. David, and Charles D. Benson, <u>Living and Working in Space: A History of Skylab</u>, SP-4208 (Washington: NASA, 1983). [Although primarily a technical history of the Skylab project, it contains material on the development of the space station concept in NASA.]+
- Johnson, Richard D., and Charles Holbrow, <u>Space Settlements: A Design Study</u> (Washington: NASA, 1977). [A report from the Ames Research Center based on the 1975 NASA/ASEE summer faculty fellowship in program in engineering, giving government imprimatur to the space colonization movement.]\*\*
- Logsdon, John, "The Evolution of Civilian In-Space Infrastructure, ie., 'Space Station,' Concepts in the United States," in Office of Technology Assessment, <u>Civilian Space</u> <u>Stations and the U.S. Future in Space</u> (Washington: GPO, 1984). [A review of NASA's early quest for a space station appears as an appendix in this ambivalent review of the U.S. future in space.]+
- NASA, "Proceedings of Space Station Planning Workshop Held at the NASA/ Michoud Assembly Faculty in New Orleans, Louisiana, November 18-20, 1981," NASA History Office. [Contains NASA's commitment to a multi-functional space station.]+
- NASA, "The Space Station: A Description of the Configuration Established at the Systems Requirements Review (SRR)," Office of Space Station, NASA Headquarters, June 1986. [NASA's commitment to a multi-functional space station is contained in this 1986 publication.]+
- NASA, <u>Space Station: Key to the Future</u> (Washington: GPO, undated.) [This NASA publication, released about 1969, details NASA's plans to build a spacious 12-person, five deck space station and link them together into an impressively large space base.]+
- NASA, <u>Space Station Freedom Media Handbook</u> (Washington: TADSCORPS, 1992). [Contains a statement of purpose for the space station, along with a history and an attempt to justify the scaling back of the functions that NASA's space station would perform.]+
- NASA, Space Station Redesign Team (Bryan D. O'Connor, Director), "Final Report to the Advisory Committee on the Redesign of the Space Station," NASA Headquarters, June, 1993. [This 295-page document lays out the missions to be accomplished by three alternative configurations.]+
- Paine, Thomas, Memorandum to the President, February 24, 1969, NASA History Office. [Paine argues that the justification for the space station should not be its immediate benefits, but as the necessary next step in the "conquest" of space.]\*
- Stofan, Andrew J., "Space Station: A Step into the Future," NASA, undated. [A space station is "an enabling capability" for trips to the Moon and Mars, according to one of the directors of NASA space station program.]+
- U.S. House Committee on Government Operations, Subcommittee on Government Activities and

Transportation, <u>Cost. Justification, and Benefits of NASA's Space Station</u>, 102nd Cong., 1st sess., 1991. [Representative Barbara Boxer, armed with a GAO report, delivers a stinging attack on NASA's management of the space station program.]+

- U.S. House Committee on Science and Technology, Subcommittee on Space Science and Applications, <u>NASA's Space Station Activities</u>, 98th Cong., 1st sess., 1983. [One of the most complete statements of NASA's early commitment to a multi-functional space station. Space Station Task Force director John Hodge also admits that most people envision a space station as a large rotating wheel.]
- U.S. Senate Committee on Aeronautical and Space Sciences, <u>NASA Authorization for Fiscal</u> <u>Year 1970</u>, part 1, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [George Mueller's extensive testimony on the future of the manned space flight program contains the prediction that the space station will be so large that people will be able to see with the naked eye from the earth.]+
- U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations, <u>Department of Housing and Urban Development</u>, <u>and Certain Independent Agencies Appropriations for Fiscal Year 1985</u>, 98th Cong., 2nd sess., 1984. [Contains the proceedings of a March, 1984, Workshop on Automated Space Station, including a statement by Space Station Task Force engineer Daniel Herman on the long-range purpose of a space station.]+
- U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, Subcommittee on Science, Technology, and Space, <u>Civil Space Station</u>, 98th Cong., 1st sess., 1983. [John Hodge and James Beggs present NASA's concept for a multi-functional space station. Also contains a philosophic statement by presidential science adviser Victor Reis on the rationale for the facility.]+

## Secondary Sources

- Congressional Record, House (June 23, 1993). [The House of Representatives debates a newly scaled down space station before turning back an amendment to delete it by one vote.]\*
- Hacker, Barton D., "And Rest As on a Natural Station: From Space Station to Orbital Operations in Space Travel Thought, 1895-1951," unpublished paper, 1972, NASA History Office.\*
- Grey, Jerry, Beachheads in Space (New York: MacMillan, 1983).\*
- Gruen, Adam, "The Port Unknown: A History of the Space Station Freedom Program," an unpublished manuscript, undated, NASA History Office. [Although it technically deals with the design and development of the space station program, it contains a rich description of early space station concepts and rationale. Also see "The Port Unknown," (a dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of History in the Graduate School of Duke University, 1989).]+
- Hook, W. Ray, "Historical Review," Journal of Engineering for Industry: Transactions of the <u>ASME</u> 106 (November 1984) 277-278. [An illustrated history of NASA's attempts to design an earth-orbiting space station.]+
- Kol'chenko, I. A., and I. V. Strazheva, "The Ideas of K. E. Tsiolkovsky on Orbital Space Stations," presented at the Fifth History Symposium at the International Academy of Astronautics, Brussels, Belgium, September, 1971, reprinted in R. Cargill Hall, ed., <u>Essays on the History of Rocketry and Astronautics: Proceedings of the Third Through the Sixth History Symposia of the International Academy of Astronautics</u>, vol. 1 (NASA)

Scientific and Technical Information Office, 1977). [A review of Tsiolkovksy's writings on space stations.]+

- Logsdon, John, "Space Stations: A Policy History" (prepared for the Johnson Space Center, NASA, contract NAS9-16461, George Washington University, Washington, D.C., undated). [A review of NASA's efforts to develop a space station during the 1960s and 1970s.]+
- McCurdy, Howard E., <u>The Space Station Decision: Incremental Politics and Technological</u> <u>Choice</u> (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1990). [The 1984 decision to build a permanently occupied space station, along with the history and rationale for the project.]+
- Sykora, Fritz, "Guido von Pirquet: Austrian Pioneer of Astronautics," paper presented at the Fourth History Symposium of the International Academy of Astronautics, Constance, German Federal Republic, October 1970, NASA History Office. [Von Pirquet was an early advocate for an earth-orbiting space station.]+

## 6. Spacecraft

## Primary Sources

- Aeronautics and Astronautics (January 1964). [Several articles discuss the possibility of developing a reuseable transportation system in this early compilation.]\*
- "Battlestar Galactica." [The movie (1977) and television series portray a number of fightertype spacecraft.]\*
- Bova, Ben, "The Shuttle, Yes," <u>New York Times</u> (January 4, 1982). [Following the second test flight of the space shuttle, the editorial director of Omni magazine launches an attack on the critics who doubt that the shuttle will ever achieve NASA's flight rate goals. It uses spinoffs and exploration analogies to support the shuttle.]+
- Bush, George, "Remarks by the President at 20th Anniversary of Apollo Moon Landing," National Air and Space Museum, July 20, 1989. [Contains the first reference to travel outside the solar system.]\*
- Center for Aerospace Education Development, "Space Shuttle: A Space Transportation System Activities Book," Civil Air Patrol, U.S. Air Force, undated. [A space shuttle coloring book describes the orbiter as "like a cargo plane."]+
- Collier's (March 22, October 18, October 25, 1952; February 28, March 7, March 14, June 27, 1953; April 30, 1954). [A variety of spacecraft, many of classical design, are featured in this early eight-part series on the exploration of space. See especially "Can We Get to Mars?" in the April 30, 1954, issue, which presented a reuseable earth-to-orbit space transportation system.]\*
- Collins, Michael, "Orbiter is First Spacecraft Designed for Shuttle Runs," <u>Smithsonian</u> (May 1977) 38-47. [Astronaut Collins soberly assesses the risks in the shuttle test flights and praises the idea of a reuseable spacecraft.]+
- Cooper, Henry S. F., "Annals of Space: We Don't Have to Prove Ourselves," <u>New Yorker</u> (September 2, 1991). [Henry Cooper's article on Max Faget explains why the space shuttle has wings.]+
- Day, L. E., and B. G. Noblitt, "Logistics Transportation for Space Station Support," presented at the IEEE EASCON Session on Earth Orbiting Manned Space Station, Washington, D.C., October 29, 1969, NASA History Office. [Further confirmation that NASA initially viewed the space shuttle as a support system for its earth-orbiting space station.]+
- "Destination Moon" (1950). [One of the first films to portray what space travel might actually look like features a classically-shaped, easy to build spaceship.]\*
- Disneyworld, Tomorrowland, "Journey to Mars." [The speed at which the Marscraft travels, the narrator states, was considered science fiction only a few decades earlier.]
- Durant, Frederick C. and Ron Miller, <u>Worlds Beyond: The Art of Chesley Bonestell</u> (Norfolk: Donning, 1983). [Especially see Bonestell's 1948 painting of a winged, V-2 shaped spaceship on the Moon.]\*
- Embury, Barbara, with Tom D. Crouch, <u>The Dream is Alice</u> (New York: Harper and Row, 1991). [A printed version of the widely-viewed IMAX film on the space shuttle]\*

- Faget, Maxime A. and H. P. Davis, "Space Shuttle Applications," <u>Annals of the New York</u> <u>Academy of Sciences</u> 187 (January 25, 1972) 261-282. [Not only will the shuttle be costeffective, it will launch large payloads for the exploration of the solar system.]\*
- Feynman, Richard P., "An Outsider's Inside View of the Challenger Inquiry," <u>Physics Today</u> 41 (February 1988) 26-37. [The iconoclastic Richard Feynman discusses the O-ring problem and Morton Thiokol's effort to solve it. Be sure to compare this to Dunar and Waring's history of the Marshall Space Flight Center --on the Challenger accident -which disputes Feynman's interpretation.]\*
- Feynman, R. P., "Personal Observations on Reliability of Shuttle," in Presidential Commission on the Space Shuttle Challenger Accident, <u>Report of the Presidential Commission</u>, appendix F, (Washington: GPO, 1986). [Feynman popularized the notion that NASA managers had overestimated the reliability of the space shuttle. This appendix seeks to calculate the real risks.]+
- Feynman, Richard P., <u>What Do You Care What Other People Think?</u> as told to Ralph Leighton (New York: W. W. Norton and Co, 1988). [This continuation of physicist Richard Feynman's autobiography offers a personal account of the Rogers Commission investigation and his participation on it.]\*
- Grey, Jerry, "The New Orient Express," <u>Discover</u> (January 1986). [Recent developments in the field of high-speed flight.]+
- Haggerty, James J., "Space Shuttle: Next Giant Step for Mankind," <u>Aerospace</u> 14 (December 1976) 2-9. [The space shuttle will provide routine access to space at reduced cost.]+
- Hallion, Richard P., "The Space Shuttle's Family Tree," <u>Air & Space</u> (April/May 1991) 44-46. [Hallion, who has written extensively about lifting bodies, traces the illustrates of the space shuttle concept in this short article.]\*
- Kaku, Michio, <u>Hyperspace: A Scientific Odyssey Through Parallel Universes, Time Warps, and</u> <u>the Tenth Dimension</u> (New York: Oxford University Press, 1994). [Physicists contemplate the possibility that much thought about space travel associated with science fiction may be real.]\*
- Lawler, Andrew, "Livermore Group Proposes Cheap Mission to Mars," <u>Space News</u> (November 13, 1989). [Inflatable spacecraft that could take astronauts to Mars would be ready for launch into orbit by 1996.]+
- Mauldin, John H. <u>Prospects for Interstellar Travel</u>, vol. 80 (San Diego: American Astronautical Society). [Serious consideration of the requirements for the impossible.]\*
- Miller, Jon D., "The Challenger Accident and Public Opinion: Attitudes Toward the Space Programme in the USA," <u>Space Policy</u> 3 (May 1987) 122-140. [In his survey of public option, Miller insists that public support for the shuttle and the space program in general increased in the aftermath of the shuttle accident.]\*
- Media General/Associated Press public opinion poll, June/July, 1988. [Only 10 percent rate the effectiveness of NASA as excellent, while 37 percent rate is fair or poor.]+
- Michener, James A., "Manifest Destiny," <u>Omni</u> (April 1981) 48-50, 102-104. [The future of the U.S. space program rides on the success of the space shuttle.]+

Mueller, George, "Antimatter & Distance Space Flight," Spaceflight (May 5, 1983) 202-207. [A

prominent NASA space flight manager speculates on the possibility of interstellar travel.]+

- Mueller, George F., "The Benefits of Space Exploration Related to the Space Shuttle," <u>Interavia</u> 27 (December 1972) 1335-1336. [The chief of NASA's office of manned space flight at the time of the shuttle decision describes the missions envisioned for the space shuttle.]\*
- Mueller, George E., "The New Future for Manned Spacecraft Developments," <u>Astronautics and</u> <u>Aeronautics</u> 28 (March 1969). [The early NASA line on the advantages of an airlinelike space shuttle that would carry payloads into orbit for about \$5 per pound.]\*
- Mueller, George F., "Space Shuttle --Beginning a New Era in Space Cooperation," <u>Astronautics</u> <u>& Aeronautics</u> (September 1972) 20-25. [How the shuttle will bring nations together and usher in ready access to space.]\*
- Oberth, Hermann, <u>Wege zur Raumschiffahrt (Ways to Spaceflight)</u>, rev. ed. (1929). [Oberth's Model E rocket, used for a flight around the Moon, was shaped like an artillery shell 35 by 10 meters that stood on the tips of four large fins. The spacecraft was also described in his 1923 <u>Rocket Into Planetary Space.</u>]\*
- Oberth, Hermann, quoted in Boyce Rensberger, "The Prophet in His Orbit," <u>Washington Post</u> (November 7, 1985), p. Cl. [Oberth's comment on the shuttle: "more complicated that I thought."]\*\*
- O'Leary, Brian, "The Space Shuttle: NASA's White Elephant in the Sky," <u>Bulletin of the Atomic</u> <u>Scientists</u> (February 1973) 36-43. [Drawn in part from Congressional testimony, O'Leary questions the optimistic cost estimates used to justify the space shuttle.]+
- O'Leary, Michael, "Shuttling, the Ford of the Space Ways," <u>Air Progress</u> 39 (December 1977) 38-44. [A popular articles that discusses the implications of routine access to space.]\*
- Paine, Thomas O., "Head of NASA Has New Vision of 1984," <u>New York Times</u> (July 17, 1969). [Paine confidently assures <u>Times</u> readers that a round trip, economy class fare between the earth and an orbiting space station will cost only a few thousand dollars, while earth-moon flights will come down to the \$10,000 range.]+
- Perrow, Charles, "The Habit of Courting Disaster," <u>Nation</u> (October 11, 1986). [Perrow applies his influential theory to the Challenger accident.]
- Perrow, Charles, <u>Normal Accidents</u> (New York: Basic Books, 1984). [A ground breaking work, published before the Challenger accident, which explained why accidents were inevitable in complicated, tightly-coupled systems created by modern engineering.]
- Pielke, Roger A. and Radford Byerly, "The Space Shuttle Program: Performance versus Promise," in Radford Byerly, <u>Space Policy Alternatives</u> (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1992). [Data on the inability of the space shuttle to achieve its original goals of easy and inexpensive access to space.]+
- Presidential Commission on the Space Shuttle Challenger Accident (Rogers Commission), <u>Report of the Presidential Commission</u>, (Washington: GPO, 1986). [The Rogers' Commission outline the failings of the space shuttle program.] +
- Ragsdale, Al, "Flying the Space Shuttle," <u>Analog</u> 97 (December 1977) 70-85. [A promotional article that touts the benefits of routine access to space.]\*
- Riffe, Daniel and James Glen Stovall, "Diffusion of News of Shuttle Disaster: What Role for

Emotional Response?" Journalism Quarterly 66 (Autumn 1989) 551-556. [There is a strong correlation between the depth of emotional response to an incident like the Challenger accident and the time that the press spends on it.]\*

- Robertson, Donald F., "The Space Shuttle in Perspective," <u>Space News</u> (October 8-14, 1990). [In the long run, in spite of NASA's having over-sold the shuttle, the vehicle will prove more reliable than any alternative, argues Robertson in this post-Challenger article.]\*
- Roland, Alex, "Priorities in Space for the USA," <u>Space Policy</u> 3 (May 1987) 104-114. [Roland assesses the space station and space shuttle, calling the latter expensive and unreliable. Be sure to include the response by John Logsdon and Roland's rejoinder.]\*
- Roland, Alex, "The Shuttle: Triumph or Turkey?" <u>Discover</u> (November 1985). [Just before the Challenger accident, Roland argued that the space shuttle had failed to meet the goals set out by NASA during its approval in the early 1970s. This was one of the first major articles questioning what was then viewed as the apparent success of the system.]+
- Roland, Alex, "The Shuttle's Uncertain Future," <u>Final Frontier</u> (April 1988) 24-27. [Writing after the Challenger accident, Roland concludes that the shuttle is inherently flawed and should be replaced by a mixed fleet of launch vehicles.]+
- Shepard, Alan, "Stay With the Shuttle," <u>Washington Post</u> (June 19, 1993), p. A20. [A solid explanation of the technological obstacles to developing a low-cost replacement for the space shuttle by America's first astronaut in space. Also see the June 26, 1993, response by W. Paul Blase.]+
- "Space Program," in Elizabeth H. and Philip K. Hastings, eds., <u>Index to International Public</u> Opinion, 1985-1986 (New York: Greenwood Press, 1987), pp. 469-470. [Ambivalent attitudes toward the U.S. space program are registered in this public opinion poll.]+
- "Space Shuttle Disaster: 8 in 10 Favor Continuation of Manned Shuttle Program," <u>Gallup Report</u> (March 1986) 10-14. [By a margin to 80 to 17 percent, the American people want the space shuttle program to continue. Only 38 percent indicated a "great deal" of confidence in NASA's ability to prevent future accidents.]+
- "Star Trek." [The most famous spacecraft in fancy, the Starship Enterprise, battles the more aerodynamically pleasing Klingon fleet.]
- "Star Wars" (1977). [Hans Solo's Millennium Falcon and a variety of space fighters exhibit the Hollywood fascination with easy-to-fly spacecraft.]
- Stein, G. Harry, "The Sky is Going to Fall," <u>Analog Science Fiction/Science Fact</u> (August 1983) 74-77. [In this prophetic article, Stein warns that a space shuttle will inevitably crash and kill the crew. A supporter of the manned space program, he wants to prepare the public for inevitable media blitz that will follow.]+
- Steinberg, Florence S., <u>Aboard the Space Shuttle</u> (Washington: NASA, 1980). [Prepared by NASA's office of public affairs for school classes, this booklet describes the space shuttle as a "freight" carrier and traveling repair shop.]+
- "2001: A Space Odyssey" (1968). [Contains a variety of space craft of varying shapes, from the space shuttle to the Jupiter transit vehicle.]
- Verne, Jules, <u>From the Earth to the Moon</u> (1865). [A squat 12 by 9 foot bullet-shaped spacecraft is fired from a cannon to reach the Moon.]\*

- Von Braun, Wernher, "Coming...Ferries to Space," <u>Popular Science</u> (September 1965) 66ff. [An imaginative forecast of the use of reuseable spacecraft.]\*
- Von Braun, Wernher, "The Reusable Space Transport," <u>American Scientist</u> 60 (November-December 1972) 730-738. [Von Braun offers the NASA line on the space shuttle.]+
- Von Braun, Wernher, and Frederick Ordway, "Spaceplane that Can Put You in Orbit: Space Shuttle," <u>Popular Science</u> 197 (July 1970) 37-39. [An early promotion piece on the shuttle, with its promise of airline-type operations.]\*
- Von Braun, Wernher, and Frederick Ordway, <u>History of Rocketry and Space Travel</u> (New York: Thomas Y. Crowell, 1966).\*\*
- Wainright, Louden, "After 25 Years: An End to Innocence," <u>Life</u> (March 1988) 17-18. [An assessment of the U.S. space program in the wake of the Challenger accident.]\*
- "When Worlds Collide" (1951). [A classically-shaped spacecraft is built with relative ease to remove a few humans from the earth before it collides with an approaching star and its single planet.]
- Wilford, John Noble, "U.S. and Soviet See Key Exploration Role for Space Station," <u>New York</u> <u>Times</u> (October 13, 1969). [Confirms the notion that a "low cost shuttle" was part of the space station program, necessary to the station's economically efficient operation.]+
- Wolfe, Tom, "Columbia Closes a Circle," <u>National Geographic</u> 160 (October 1981) 474-77. [The space shuttle restores the airframe to space flight.]+
- Wolfe, Tom, "Everyman vs. Astropower," Newsweek (February 10, 1986).\*
- Government Documents and Materials
- Allaway, Howard, <u>The Space Shuttle at Work</u> SP-432 (Washington: NASA, 1979). [A NASA publication, prepared by a science writer/journalist, makes the "better, cheaper" argument for the space shuttle.]+
- Bilstein, Roger E., <u>Stages to Saturn</u> SP-4206 (Washington: NASA, 1980). [A history of the rocket that sped Americans to the Moon.]+
- Bono, Philip, and Kenneth Gatland, <u>Frontiers of Space</u> (New York: Macmillan, 1969). [Contains a lengthy discussion of the concept underlying the space shuttle, including a commentary on George Mueller's original plans for the spacecraft.]\*
- Brooks, Courtney G., James M. Grimwood, and Loyd S. Swenson, <u>Chariots for Apollo: A History</u> of <u>Manned Lunar Spacecraft</u> SP-4205 (Washington: NASA, 1979). [The Apollo spacecraft was neither cheap nor easy to develop, nor did it "fly" like a plane. Recalls the design considerations for the Lunar Module.]+
- Hacker, Barton C., and James M. Grimwood, <u>On the Shoulders of Titans: A History of Project</u> <u>Gemini</u> SP-4203 (Washington: NASA, 1977). [See the section on NASA's attempt to glide land the Gemini and Apollo capsule.]\*
- Lawrence, John, "The Demythification of NASA," <u>NASA Activities</u> (November/December 1990) 3-5. [NASA's Director of Policies and Plans rebuts the critics of the space program in general and the space shuttle in particular.]+

Low, George M. to Dale D. Myers, "Space Shuttle Objectives," January 27, 1970, NASA History

Office. [Low argues that NASA should base its shuttle rationale on low-cost economics.]\*

- Lyndon B. Johnson Space Center, <u>Space Shuttle</u> (Houston: Johnson Space Center, 1975). [NASA's promise that the shuttle will provide economical and routine access to space.]+
- NASA, "Report of the 90-Day Study on Human Exploration of the Moon and Mars," November, 1989. [Section 3 contains NASA's plans for lunar and Mars spacecraft, which the White House criticized as too conventional.]+
- NASA Deputy Associate Administrator memo to Program Associate Administrators, "Principal Wallops Island Action Items," undated [meeting June 11-14, 1970], von Braun Library Archive, A-SRC, Huntsville, AL. [Administrator Paine attempts to raise NASA out of its conservatism and provide bold new initiatives.]\*
- NASA Office of Space Systems Development, "Access to Space Study," summary report, NASA Headquarters, January 1994. [The search continues for a spacecraft --such as a single stage to orbit vehicle --that can dramatically reduce the cost of space flight.]+
- Synthesis Group on America's Space Exploration Initiative (Tom Stafford, chair), <u>America</u> <u>at the Threshold</u> (Washington: GPO, 1991). [Responding to the White House call for new ideas and technologies, the Synthesis group discusses the potential for nuclear thermal rockets to cut weight and shorten the trip to Mars.]+
- Truly, Richard, letter of June 8, 1990; accompanying advertisement from <u>New York Times</u>. ["I am writing to ask your help in identifying innovative approaches to exploring the Moon and Mars."]+
- U.S. Senate Committee on Aeronautical and Space Sciences, <u>NASA Authorization for Fiscal</u> <u>Year 1970</u>, part 1, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [As initially envisioned, the space shuttle was an afterthought to the space station goal. George Mueller confirms this logic in his extensive testimony on the future of the manned space program.]+
- Vice President's Space Policy Advisory Board, "The Future of the U.S. Space Launch Capability," November 1992. [A special task group proposes the development of a "spacelifter" to improve access to orbit.]+
- Welch, Brian, "Musings of an Unabashed Shuttle Apologist," <u>NASA Activities</u> (November/December 1990) 20-24. [In an effort to rejustify the program, this NASA publication compares the space shuttle to the development of the airplane ]+

## Secondary Sources

- Conway, Doug, "25 Years on the Final Frontier: Star Trek: Still Inspirational After All These Years," <u>Ad Astra</u> (September 1991) 44-48. [Star Trek made space travel look easy, with quotes from Thomas Paine and other officials on the influence of the series.]+
- David, Leonard, "Faster, Cheaper Mars Exploration Mission Proposed," <u>Space News</u> (June 11-17, 1990). [Two proposals for a fast track to Mars emerged from a June 1990 Case for Mars IV conference.]+
- Donald, Ralph R., "The Mary Ann, The Ruptured Duck and the Enterprise: Character Relationships with Air and Space Craft as Metaphors for Human Affinities," in Paul Loukides and Linda K. Fuller, ed., <u>Beyond the Stars III: The Material World in</u> <u>American Popular Film</u> (Bowling Green, OH: Bowling Green State University Popular

Press, date). [How captains love their spaceships more than their women. It is a silly thesis, but a good review of spacecraft and aircraft in popular culture.]+ [Need date.]\*

- Fisher, James, and Andrew Lawler, "NASA, Space Council Split Over Moon-Mars Report," Space News (December 11, 1989). [Reports on the National Space Council dissatisfaction with the technologies proposed in NASA's 90-day study.]+
- Irvine, Mat, "Shuttlemania," <u>Scale Models</u> 9 (July 1978) 330-335. [A description of the modelbuilding mania that the space shuttle set off in the 1970s.]+
- Miller, Ron, <u>The Dream Machines: An Illustrated History of the Spaceship in Art, Science and</u> <u>Literature</u> (Melbourne, FL: Krieger Publishing Company, 1993). [An encyclopedia of spaceship design covering over 2000 years of history.]\*
- Miller, Ron, "The Spaceship as Icon: Designs from Verne to the Early 1950s," in Frederick Ordway and Randy Liebermann, <u>Blueprint for Space: Science Fiction to Science Fact</u> (Washington: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1992). [Describes the "classic" spacecraft shape: spindle-shaped with wings or fins in the rear.]+
- Newell, Homer E., <u>Beyond the Atmosphere: Early Years of Space Science</u> SP-4211 (Washington: NASA, 1980), chap. 17. [Contains sections on the origins of the space shuttle.]+
- Nicholls, Peter, <u>The Science in Science Fiction</u> (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1983). [How fast can we really fly in space? Sources for beliefs about space travel.]\*\*
- Sawyer, Kathy, "En Route to Space Goal, Groups Diverge," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 11, 1989). [White House officials complain about NASA's "business as usual" approach to the Mars mission.]+
- Wingrove, David, <u>The Science Fiction Film Source Book</u> (Harlow, England: Longman, 1985). [Reviews of major and minor science fiction films.]

#### 7. People in Space

Primary Sources

- "Amelia Earhart," The American Experience. [Describes the popular fascination with Amelia Earhart as a public relations phenomenon, an effort to portray women fliers "like Gods, like aliens from outer space."]+
- Bledsoe, Jerry, "Down from Glory," <u>Esquire</u> (January, 1973). [Comments on the astronaut selection program.]\*
- Brown, Margery Brown, "Flying is Changing Women," <u>Pictorial Review</u> (June 1930). [This woman pilot predicted that flying would make women confidence and aggressive and lead to equal treatment of the sexes.]\*
- "Chauvinist Astropigs?" <u>Chicago Sun-Times</u> (August 25, 1973). [Press reaction to the lack of female astronauts.]\*
- Cobb, Jerrie; letter to the President (Lyndon B. Johnson), February 10, 1964, NASA History Office. [Cobbs continues her efforts to be accepted into the U.S. astronaut corps.]+
- Cobb, Jerrie, with Jane Rieker, <u>Woman Into Space: The Jerrie Cobb Story</u> (Prentice Hall). [Cobb's own story of the selection of U.S. astronauts and her success in passing the pregualification tests.]\*
- Cochran, Jacqueline, letter to Jerrie Cobb, March 23, 1962; letter to James Webb and Hugh Dryden, August 1, 1962; NASA History Office. [Cochran adopts a more moderate position on the effort to select women astronauts.]+
- Cochran, Jacqueline, <u>The Stars at Noon</u> (Boston: publisher, 1954). [Commercial aviation encouraged women fliers as a means of dispelling the barnstorming image in order to prove that any person could fly.]\*
- Cochran, Jacqueline, "Women in the Space Age," a speech to the Zonta Club of Cleveland, November 28, 1962, in <u>Congressional Record Appendix</u>, Extension of Remarks of Honorable George P. Miller, House of Representatives, April 8, 1963, pp. A20-57. [Jacqueline Cochran, an internationally known pilot, worked with NASA on the 1960 women astronaut selection program and provides many insights into that process.]+
- Cox, Donald, "Women Astronauts," <u>Space World</u> (September 1963). [An early, not very politically correct article on the reasons why women might make good astronauts.]+
- "Crash of F-104 Jet Kills First Negro Astronaut: Biography of Major Robert H. Lawrence, Jr., Manned Orbiting Laboratory (MOL) Aerospace Research Pilot," <u>Washington Evening</u> Star (December 9, 1967), reprinted in <u>Congressional Record</u>, House, December 12, 1967, p. H16747. Also see "Crash Kills First Negro Astronaut," <u>New York Times</u> (December 9, 1967). [The Defense Department selected 17 astronauts for its MOL program, seven of which transferred to the NASA astronaut corps when the program was cancelled. Had Lawrence not been killed, he might have become NASA's first African-American astronaut.]\*
- David, Leonard, "I Hate Carl Sagen" Space World (December 1988), p. 4. [Attacks Carl Sagen's vision of "utopian scientific kinship."]
- Day, L. E., and B. G. Noblitt, "Logistics Transportation for Space Station Support," presented

People

at the IEEE EASCON Session on Earth Orbiting Manned Space Station, Washington, D.C., October 29, 1969, NASA History Office. [Presenting the general operational characteristics of the space shuttle, the manager of NASA's Space Shuttle Task Group announces that "anyone in reasonably good health could be transported in the system".]+

- "The Day the Earth Stood Still" (1951). [An alien being and his robot land on the Mall in Washington, D.C., and warn the governments of the earth to stop fighting.]\*
- de Tocqueville, Alexis, <u>Democracy in America</u>, 2 vols, 1835, 1840. [This expression of the ideals that frontier democracy and agrarian equality have on the relationships between people, producing an unusual propensity toward cooperation, provides the intellectual foundation for the hopes placed on space.]\*
- Fogle, Beverly, "A Reach for Space," <u>The 99 News: Official Publication of the International</u> <u>Women Pilots Association</u> (November 1981). [Twenty-six women pilots were selected to undergo a battery of astronaut qualification tests in 1960, a program that NASA abruptly canceled in 1961.]\*
- Gallup, George, <u>The Gallup Poll: Public Opinion 1989</u> (Wilmington: Scholarly Resources, date). [The Gallup Poll confirms a 15 point "gender gap" in support for space research. (Need date)]+
- Gallup, George, <u>The Gallup Report</u> (March 1986). [In the aftermath of the shuttle accident, women and minorities show less interest in space flight than white males.]+
- Gore, Rick, "When the Shuttle Finally Flies," <u>National Geographic</u> 159 (March 1981) 316-347.+ [Contains Robert Freitag's prediction that people will be flying routinely on the space shuttle by the 1990s --like on an airplane.]+
- Hastings, Elizabeth H. and Philip K., <u>Index to International Public Opinion</u>, <u>1985-1986</u> (New York: Greenwood Press, 1987), pp. 469-470. [More evidence of the gender gap in space.]+
- Jessen, Gene Nora, "Recollections of the 1960 Female Astronaut Research Program," <u>The 99</u> <u>News: Official Publication of the International Women Pilots Association</u> (November 1981). [In February, 1960, Geraldyn Cobb passed the same physical tests given the Mercury astronauts.]\*
- Johnson, Lyndon B., letter to Jerri Cobb, April 23, 1962. [Johnson replies to Cobb's request for female astronauts.]\*
- Markham, Berly, <u>West With the Night</u> (San Francisco: North Point Press, 1942). [A bush pilot in Africa during the 1930s, Markham describes the opportunities open to women through aviation.]+
- Media General/Associated Press, Public Opinion Poll: The U.S. Space Program, MG/AP poll #21, June 22 - July 2, 1988. [This 1988 poll reveals a 25 point "gender gap" in the desire for more spending on space, and a similar gap among African Americans and whites.]+
- Mueller, George E., "The Space Program: Future Plans," delivered before the International Air Transport Association, Amsterdam, October 23, 1969, printed in <u>Vital Speeches of the</u> <u>Day</u>. [Mueller told the assembled audience that by the end of the 1970s "a number of the people in this room will have flown into and out of space," a benefit of space shuttle technology applied to intercontinental air transportation on the earth.]+

Paine, Thomas O., "Head of NASA Has New Vision of 1984," New York Times (July 17, 1969).

[An extraordinary forecast of a "new society" and "modern frontier brotherhood" to follow the settlement of space.]+

- Putnam, George P., <u>Soaring Wings: A Biography of Amelia Earhart</u> (New York: publisher, 1939). [The promotion of Amelia Earhart made her into an American celebrity and helped to create the popular culture of aviation.]\*
- "Rangle Charges NASA Bias; Wants Civil Rights Probe," <u>Jet</u> (August 10, 1972). [Congressman Charles Rangle questions why NASA has no minority or female astronauts.]\*
- Ruff, George E., "Three Secrets of Successful Living," <u>This Week</u> (November 15, 1959). [A former Air Force psychiatrist tells how the Mercury 7 astronauts have discovered the "secret" of emotional stability.]+
- Sagdeyev, Roald Z., "To Mars Together--A Soviet Proposal," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 13, 1987). [The Director of Moscow's Space Research Institute explains how a joint mission would promote world peace.]+
- Sagen, Carl, "Man is Key Element in Space Flight," letter to Senator Paul Douglas, 1961; NASA History Office. [This 1961 letter contains Sagen's belief that space exploration can turn the attention of the U.S. and Soviet Union away from nuclear war.]+
- Smith, Marie, "Senator's Wife Wants Distaff Elbow Room: Asks for Women in Space," <u>Washington Post</u> (March 14, 1972). [One of the 13 women who passed the 1960 astronaut physicals was the wife of Senator Phillip Hart of Michigan, who lobbied Congress and Vice President Johnson to open up spaceflight to women.]\*
- Stine, G. Harry, <u>The Hopeful Future</u> (New York: The Macmillan Company, 1983). [A leading futurist discusses how space exploration and the space shuttle will solve many of the world's problems.]\*
- "Star Trek" (various episodes). [In the pilot, a woman was second in command and the uniforms were unisex. In the series, Majel Barrett returned as a nurse and the women wore mini-skirts.]
- Thaden, Louise, <u>High, Wide and Frightened</u> (New York: publisher, 1938). [An autobiography by the winner of the 1936 Bendix race. Women won the first two spots that year.]\*
- <u>The Third Chimpanzee</u> [If our treatment of our nearest relatives on earth is any guide, contract is not desireable. See especially the author's statement to this effect on the June 14, 1993 Derek McGinty Show.]\*
- Trafford, Abigail, "The Code of the Warriors?" <u>Washington Post Health</u> (July 14, 1992). [Male domination of the space program is seen as an outgrowth of the warrior mentality, with women as wives and groupies.]+
- Young, M. Jane, "Pity the Indians of Outer Space:' Native American Views of the Space Program," <u>Western Folklore</u> 46 (October 1987) 269-279. [Contact from the point of view of the contactees.]\*
- "Wives Want No Women," <u>New York Times</u> (1972). [Wives of astronauts James Lovell and James McDivitt argue against women in space. Need full cite.]\*\*
- Wolfe, Tom, <u>The Right Stuff</u> (New York: Farar, Straus, Giroux, 1979). [The code of the astronauts.]+

2

Women in Motion, Inc., <u>NASA Astronaut Recruitment: Final Report</u> (Los Angeles: Women in Motion, August 10, 1977). [NASA recruited Nichelle Nichols, the African American actress who played Lieutenant Uhura on "Star Trek," to help recruit women and minority applicants to the astronaut corps.]\*

Government Documents and Materials

- Fletcher, James C., remarks at the Equal Employment Opportunity Conference, Kennedy Space Center, March 2, 1972, in <u>1972 EEO Conference Book</u>. [Fletcher announces that NASA will work to admit women and minorities to the astronaut corps as the space shuttle will allow them to fly.]\*
- Harris, Ruth Bates, Director, NASA Equal Employment Opportunity, letter to Todd Groo, Associate Administrator for Manned Space Flight, July 19, 1972; letter for distribution to NASA Administrator's senior staff, August 8, 1972. [NASA's EEO director describes pressures on the space agency to admit women and minorities.]\*
- Kraft, Christopher C., Director, Johnson Space Center, letter to John F. Yardley, NASA Associate Administrator for Manned Space Flight, September 26, 1974. [Kraft resists the efforts of headquarters to recruit women and minority astronauts, insisting that he cannot relax the requirement for pilot astronauts until the shuttle has flown many times.]\*
- Kraft, Christopher C., Director, Johnson Space Center, letter to James C. Fletcher, NASA Administrator, March 1975. [Kraft admits that NASA might be able to recruit astronauts with diverse backgrounds to fly on the shuttle.]\*
- Low, George M., memorandum for the record, Center Directors meeting, Peaks of Otter Lodge, September 11-12, 1972, dated September 18, 1972. [Low describes the meeting at which Administrator Fletcher asks the center directors to prepare a plan for the selection of minority and women astronauts.]\*
- Low, George, Status Report no. 3, Project Mercury, December 27, 1958. [NASA wanted military test pilots as astronauts in part to satisfy DOD security considerations.]\*
- Miller, Jeffrey M., Director, Office of Federal Civil Rights Evaluation, letter to Ruth Bates Harris, Director, NASA Equal Employment Opportunity Office, August 12, 1972. [NASA is requested to furnish information on its lack of minority and female astronauts.]\*
- Myers, Dale D., NASA Associate Administrator for Manned Space Flight, memorandum to Christopher C. Kraft, Director of Manned Spacecraft Center, September 26, 1972. [Myers asks Kraft to develop a plan for recruiting women and minority astronauts.]\*
- NASA, A Summary of the Astronaut Recruiting and Selection Process, Johnson Space Center, October 1, 1974. [A summary of selection process for the first seven groups of astronauts, out of which not a single woman or minority person emerged.]\*\*
- NASA, Selection of Astronaut Group VIII, <u>NASA News</u>, January 16, 1978. [Astonishingly, NASA selected seven groups of astronauts consisting of white males before selecting the first women and minorities in 1978.]\*\*
- Paine, Thomas, testimony before Senate Committee on Aeronautics and Space Sciences, <u>Future</u> <u>NASA Space Programs</u>, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [Paine suggests that to celebrate the bicentennial of the Republic in 1976, the President might fly in the space shuttle and visit an orbital space station.]+

- Sherrod, Robert, "Men on the Moon: How They Were Chosen and Trained," in Edgar Cartright, ed., <u>Apollo Expeditions to the Moon</u> (Washington: NASA, 1975). [NASA set up a Catch-22 rule for prospective women astronauts. They could become astronauts if they completed military jet test pilot training, but the military excluded women from pilot school.]\*
- Smith, G. Date, NASA Assistant Director for Program Planning and Coordination, Office of Life Sciences Program, memorandum on women astronauts, to George Low, June 19, 1961. [Since women are physically qualified to be astronauts, Smith asks how NASA should respond to letters asking why there were no plans to select some.]\*
- Webb, James E., letter to Jacqueline Cochran, May 24, 1962, NASA History Office. [Webb defends NASA's decision to select astronauts from the corps of men with experience in high-performance jet aircraft.]+
- U.S. House Science and Astronautics Committee, <u>Qualifications for Astronauts</u>, report of the Special Subcommittee on the Selection of Astronauts, 87th Cong., 2nd sess., 1962. [Congressman George P. Miller, chairman of the House Science and Astronautics Committee, established a special subcommittee investigation in response to the demands for female astronauts. Two female pilots, two male astronauts, and NASA's Director of Spacecraft and Flight Missions testified. Contains at least one bad joke (p. 5) on the need for women as childbearers on planetary colonies.]\*
- U.S. House Science and Technology Committee, <u>Astronauts and Cosmonauts Biographical and Statistical Data</u>, 97th Cong., 1st sess., 1981. [Contains data on the first women cosmonauts to fly in space.]\*
- U.S. Senate Committee on Aeronautical and Space Sciences, <u>NASA Authorization for Fiscal</u> <u>Year 1970</u>, part 1, 91st Cong., 1st sess., 1969. [George Mueller predicts that "everyone" will be able to fly on the space shuttle.]+
- U.S. Senate Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, <u>Department of Housing and</u> <u>Urban Development</u>, <u>Space Science</u>, <u>Veterans</u>, <u>and Other Independent Agencies</u> <u>Appropriations for Fiscal Year 1975</u>, 93rd Cong., 2nd sess., 1974. [Senator William Proxmire questioned NASA on its lack of minority and women astronauts.]\*

## Secondary Sources

Atkinson, Joseph D., and Jay M. Shafritz, <u>The Real Stuff: A History of NASA's Astronaut</u> <u>Recruitment Program</u> (New York: Praeger, 1985). [A formal but informative history of how NASA came to select its astronaut corps, with useful information on the absence of women and African-Americans.]

Cohen, Daniel, Strange and Amazing Facts About Star Trek (New York: Pocket Books, 1986).\*

- Fries, Sylvia D., "The History of Women in NASA," presentation prepared for delivery at the Marshall Space Flight Center, August 23, 1991, NASA History Office. [NASA's heritage as an engineering organization has created barriers to women in space and on the ground.]+
- Genett, Ann, <u>Contributions of Women: Aviation</u> (Minneapolis: Dillon Press, 1975). [See the biography on Geraldyn Cobb in this source book.]+
- May, Charles Paul, <u>Women in Aeronautics</u> (New York: Thomas Nelson & Sons, 1962). [Biographical information about the better known women aviators.]\*

÷

- Plank, Charles E., <u>Women with Wings</u> (New York: publisher, 1942). [More biographical information on women aviators.]
- Launius, Roger D., "NASA, the Space Shuttle, and the Quest for Primacy in Space in an Era of Increasing International Cooperation," paper prepared for the Colloquium on the History of Ariane, Paris, May 4, 1993. [The desire for international cooperation on the space shuttle program runs up against the difficulty of achieving it.]+

.

.

#### 8. Life on Earth

Primary Sources

- Alexander, Tom, "The Unexpected Payoff of Project Apollo," <u>Fortune</u> (July 1969) pp. 114-115. [Alexander argues that the most significant spin-off from Apollo is an understanding of the techniques for organizing large technological projects.]+
- "A Look at Mars," (Washington) Evening Star (July 31, 1969). [Editorial writers compare the Apollo 11 voyage to the nearly simultaneous robotic Mariner fly-by of Mars.]+
- Carter, Luther J., "Space Science Board: Advisers Cool on Sending Men to Planets," <u>Science</u> 161 (August 16, 1968) 671-673. [NASA needs machines because it cannot afford to send humans to Mars.]+
- Colborn, Robert, "In Our Opinion," <u>International Science and Technology</u> (September 1965) p. 17. [Does space science, an intrinsically "useless" field, exist to gather knowledge or prepare the way for humans?]+
- Collins, Michael, "Riding the Beast," <u>Washington Post</u> (January 30, 1986) p. A25. [Following the Challenger accident, former astronaut Michael Collins argues that human flights are worth the risk.]+
- Cooper-Hewitt National Museum of Design, "Packing the New: Design and the American Consumer, 1925-1975," exhibition, Gail S. Davidson, curator, New York City, 1994. [Argues that corporate leaders used industrial design techniques to create a compelling view of the future that would restore confidence in free enterprise.]+

Disneyworld, Tomorrowland, "Carousel of Progress." [Progress is always for the better.]

- Ehricke, Krafft, "The 'Absolute Necessity' of Space Exploration," <u>Space World</u> (June 1970) 38-39. [Ehricke's wierd ideas about the first "three dimensional civilization" and how space technology will save the earth from overpopulation and starvation. Check to see if Ehricke ever published his book on The Extraterrestrial Imperative.\*]+
- Ehricke, Krafft, "Why Mankind Must Colonize Space," Fusion (December 1982) 18-24. ["Greenies" turned out to disrupt Ehricke's pro-technology speeches, which he likened to the shock troop tactics of Nazi Germany. Who is this guy?]+
- Frye, William E., ed., <u>Impact of Space Exploration on Society</u> (Tarzana, CA: AAS Publications, 1966).\*
- Goldin, Daniel, "Celebrating the Spirit of Columbus," in "America at 500: Pioneering the Space Frontier," <u>National Forum</u> (Summer 1992) 8-9. [NASA is "the one organization in American society whose whole purpose is to make sure our future will be better than our past."]+
- Gordon, Bruce, and David Mumford, "Tomorrowland 1986: The Comet Returns," unpublished manuscript, Walt Disney Studio Archives. [As told by two Disney imagineers, Walt Disney constructed Tomorrowland in the mid-1950s to show that the future would be a time of automation, leisure, and limitless opportunity.]+
- Hargrove, Eugene C., ed., <u>Beyond Spaceship Earth: Environmental Ethics and the Solar System</u> (San Francisco: Sierra Club Books, 1986). [After the space program raised environmental consciousness about the earth, conservationists applied their

Earth

environmental philosophy to extraterrestrial ecosystems and orbital space.]\*

Jastrow, Robert, "Man in Space or Chip in Space?" New York Times Magazine (January 31, 1971) [Humans are still smarter for their size than computer chips, Jastrow says in this review of the use of computers in space, but that may change by 1999.]+

Korn, Paula, ed., <u>Humans and Machines in Space: The Payoff</u> (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1992). [See the chapter on "partnership" of humans and machines

- Kotulak, Ronald, "Small World: Reassessing Man's Place in the Cosmos," Chicago Tribune Magazine (January 6, 1985). [An early review of the idea that our universe may not be the only one, compared to the Copernicun idea that the Earth is not the center of
- MacLeish, Archibald, "A Reflection: Riders on Earth Together, Brothers in Eternal Cold," New York Times (December 25, 1968). [A poet's comments on the significance of seeing the earth "as it truly is," during the Christmas flight of Apollo 8.]+

Mathews, Jessica, "Romance of the Manned Space Missions," <u>Washington Post</u> (December 23, 1990) p. C7; also see responses by James W. McCulla, "Why We Need Humans in Outer Space," Washington Post (January 4, 1991) p. A16 and Robert Page, "Humans in Outer Space (Cont'd)," <u>Washington Post</u> (January 26, 1991). [The end of the Cold War will end the rationale for NASA's manned space program.]+

- Meadows, Donella et. al., The Limits to Growth (New York: Universe Books, 1972). [A Malthusian view of the future in which predicts a new dark age as the world uses up its resources. This Club of Rome report was faulted for ignoring technological developments.]\*
- Mueller, George E., address before the National Research Council Division of Engineering Annual Meeting, March 10, 1969. [Putting humans into space is valuable and costly. Mueller promises that the cost will fall toward the level of "sending up an airplane
- Miller, David P., "Small Robots, Big Missions," in "America at 500: Pioneering the Space Frontier," <u>National Forum</u> (Summer 1992) 42-44. [The challenge of operating rovers on distant planets.]+
- Packard, Vance, The Waste Makers (1960). [Quotes industrial leaders extolling the use of produce design techniques based on aerodynamics and other modern technologies to create planned obsolesence.]+

Roland, Alex, "NASA's Manned-Space Nonsense," New York Times (October 4, 1987) and "Cost in Space," Washington Post (May 22, 1994) C1-C2. [NASA's outdated and expensive manned space program will shove out more valuable scientific endeavors.]+

Shoemaker, Eugene, "Space --Where Now, and Why?" Engineering and Science (October 1969) pp. 9-12. [NASA's principal investigator for field geology for the Apollo program criticizes the agency for its preoccupation with space engineering and quits. The agency, he says, has not learned how to use humans in space.]+

"The Six Million Dollar Man," (television series). [Medical advances through aerospace

Socrates (500 B.C.) [Humans must rise above the atmosphere in order to fully understand the

Earth

.

#### Earth

world in which they live, Socrates said.]\*

- Sullivan, Walter, "Manned Moon Flight Supported In 8 Scientists' Retort to Critics," New York <u>Times</u> (May 27, 1963); William D. McCann, "Mars Viewed as Last Stop for Manned Space Flights," <u>Plain Dealer</u> (December 27, 1969); Richard D. Lyons, "4 Senators and 2 Scientists Urge End of Manned Space Flights Within 3 Years," <u>New York Times</u> (October 7, 1970); "What Now in Space," <u>Philadelphia Inquirer</u> (October 8, 1970) p. 8; "Disenchantment with Moon Flights," <u>St. Louis Globe-Democrat</u> (February 2, 1971); Tony Reichhardt, "A Tale of Two Cultures," <u>Space World</u> (August 1986) p. 3; Daniel S. Greenberg, "Robots in Space Are Less Costly," <u>Philadelphia Inquirer</u> (September 18, 1987); Bill Green, "Earth to NASA," <u>New York Times</u> (August 27, 1989); Dean Rusk, "Just Say No to Mars," <u>Washington Post</u> ((September 22, 1989); Mark J. Albrecht, "Space Made for Man and Machine," <u>Washington Post</u> (January 27, 1990), p. A19; Daniel S. Greenberg, "Robots --Not Humans --In Space," <u>Washington Post</u> (July 31, 1990), A25; Daniel S. Greenberg, "NASA's Human Overhead, <u>The Sun</u> (July 23, 1990); Martin Harwit, "Space Station and Colonization," <u>Air & Space</u> (December 1990/January 1991) p. 4; Timothy Ferris, "Ground NASA and Start Again," <u>New York Times</u> (March 16, 1992). [Comments in the popular press on the role of humans and machines in space.]+
- Toffler, Alvin, "The Space Program's Impact on Society," in Paula Korn, ed., <u>Humans and</u> <u>Machines in Space: The Payoff</u> (San Diego: American Astronautical Society, 1992). [A remarkable perspective on the way in which space technology has altered politics, industry, and social life in what Toffler calls the civilization of the "Third Wave."]+
- Van Allen, James A., "Space Science, Space Technology, and the Space Station," <u>Scientific</u> <u>American</u> (January 1986) pp. 32-39. [One of the most articulate arguments against the reliance upon humans in space.]+
- Van Allen, James A., "Space Station and Manned Flights Raise NASA Program Balance Issues," <u>Aviation Week and Space Technology</u> (January 25, 1988) p. 153. [Van Allen states the purpose of space science and asserts that automated spacecraft are the best way to achieve it.] Also see J. A. Van Allen (untitled) <u>New York Times</u> (April 1, 1986) p. A31 and Christopher P. Winter, "Manned Missions," <u>Aviation Week and Space Technology</u> (February 29, 1988) p. 82.
- Vonnegut, Kurt, "Excelsior!" <u>New York Times Magazine</u> (July 13, 1969). [You cannot see the sewage from space, where the earth appears as a pretty blue and pink pearl.]\*
- Wilford, John Noble, "Humans and Machines in Space: A Vision of Our Space Future," <u>Space</u> <u>Times</u> (March-April 1991) 14-15. [Wilford applauds the closing of the manned-versusunmanned dichotomy so as to not allow technological philosophy to "dictate our destiny."]+

Government Documents and Materials

- Banks, Peter M. and David C. Black, "The Future of Science in Space," <u>Science</u> 236 (April 17, 1987) 244-245. [A rebuttal to Van Allen's argument on behalf of humans in space, based on the scientific potential of orbiting space stations.]+
- Beggs, James, to Edward Boland, May 9, 1984. [NASA Administrator James Beggs writes to Appropriations subcommittee chair Edward Boland, arguing for the importance of humans on the proposed space station.]+
- Boyd, F. L. F., "In Space: Instruments or Man?" <u>International Science and Technology</u> (May 1965) pp. 64-75. [Is science the reason for sending humans into space or just an excuse?

Earth

If the former is the reason, then machines can do a better job.]+

- Boyle, Charles P., <u>Space Among Us: Some Effects of Space Research on Society</u> (Greenbelt, MD: Goddard Space Flight Center, 1973). [This clever and often humorous booklet examines the intended and unintended effects of space exploration.]\*\*
- Burke, James, Jules Bergman and Isaac Asimov, <u>The Impact of Science on Society</u> SP-482 (Washington: NASA, 1985). [Public lectures on the impact of science and our future in the cosmos.]\*
- Carter, Jimmy, Remarks at a Congressional Space Medal Awards Ceremony, Kennedy Space Center, October 1, 1978, NASA History Office. [President Carter comments on the view of the earth from the Moon.]+
- Ezell, Edward Clinton and Linda Neuman, <u>On Mars: Exploration of the Red Planet, 1958-1978</u> SP-4212 (Washington: NASA, 1984). [A documentation of the Mariner and Viking missions to Mars.]
- Fletcher, James, <u>Spaceship Earth: A Look Ahead to a Better Life</u> (Washington, NASA, undated).\*
- Fletcher, James, to Edward M. Kennedy, September 24, 1971. [Fletcher offers a classic definition on the role of humans and machines. When the objectives of the mission cannot be defined in detail in advance, humans are needed in space.]+
- House Science and Astronautics Committee, <u>1970 NASA Authorization</u>, 91st cong., 1st sess., 1969. [George Mueller admits that the purpose of manned space flight is to understand the capabilities of humans in space.]+
- NASA, <u>NASA News</u>, "NASA Study Analyzes Need of Humans in Space," release 85-1, January 16, 1985. [A special study done for NASA by McDonnell Douglas provides data on how people and machines will work together in orbital and planetary missions.]+
- NASA, Office of Manned Space Flight, Apollo Program Office, "Role of Man in Space," NASA Headquarters, undated. [Examples from Project Apollo are used to illustrate the value of humans in space.]+
- NASA, Office of Technology Utilization and Policy Planning, "Comment on the National Space Program," issue one, July 1, 1963; volume III, September 1, 1964; NASA History Division. [A multi-volume compilation of comments on manned versus unmanned space flight and other subjects.]\*
- NASA, <u>Spinoff</u> (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1990). [NASA's Office of Commercial Programs identifies major commercial products that rely upon space age technologies.]+
- NASA, <u>Why Man Explores</u> (Washington: GPO, 1976). [Contains Norman Cousins' comment that the significance of the Apollo expeditions was that humans "set eye on the Earth."]\*
- Newell, Homer E., <u>The Mission of Man in Space</u> (Washington: Government Printing Office, about 1963). [NASA's Director of Space Sciences argues that humans will be more versatile and less costly than machines as NASA moves toward the planets.]+
- President's Science Advisory Committee, "The Next Decade in Space," Executive Office of the President, Office of Science and Technology, February 24, 1970. [A strong argument for the use of machines in orbit and questions on the future of human operations.]+

## Earth

- Shapley, Willis H. to Edward I. Koch, March 20, 1969. [A NASA official admits again that the purpose the the manned space flight program is self-defining, ie. to demonstrate that humans can fly in space.]+
- U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations, a subcommittee, <u>Department of Housing and Urban</u> <u>Development, and Certain Independent Agencies Appropriations for Fiscal Year 1985</u>, 98th Cong., 2nd sess., 1984. [Contains proceedings of the congressional workshop on an automated space station, in which various experts debate the role of humans and machines on this orbital facility.]+

## Secondary Sources

- Boorstin, Daniel J. <u>The Discoverers</u> (New York: Random House, 1983). [Humans once believed that machines distorted reality and only that which could be seen with the unaided eye could be trusted. Telescopes and microscopes changed that view.]\*
- McCurdy, Howard E., <u>Inside NASA: High Technology and Organizational Change in the U.S.</u> <u>Space Program</u> (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1993). [NASA's first generation of space flight engineers were children of the Great Depression, making them open to the popular view that technological progress would dispel economic hardship.]+
- Smith, Michael L., "Selling the Moon: The U.S. Manned Space Program and the Triumph of Commodity Scientism," in Richard W. Wrightman Fox and T. J. Jackson Lears, <u>The</u> <u>Culture of Consumption: Critical Essays in American History</u> (New York Pantheon Books, 1983). [Smith traces the relationship between the manned space program and the rise of a consumer culture, calling the lunar voyage "the most elaborate advertising campaign ever developed.]+

#### Conclusion

#### Conclusion

#### Primary Sources

- Harmon, Ryan A., "Predicting the Future," <u>Disney News</u> (Fall 1991) 32-35. [Explain the rationale behind Disney's decision to close "Mission to Mars" and replace it with "Alien Encounter," signalling an end to the public fascination with NASA expeditions.]
- Leeming, Jack, "The Future of Space Activities," <u>Spaceflight</u> (April 1994) 110-111. [The former Director General of BNSC joins the search for new justifications for the space program in the post Cold War era.]+

## Government Documents and Materials

Dethloff, Henry C., <u>Suddenly</u>, <u>Tomorrow Came: A History of the Johnson Space Center</u> SP-4307 (Washington and Houston: NASA and Johnson Space Center, 1993). [See chapter 16 on "New Initiatives" for a history of the efforts at the Johnson Space Center to find a new space program.]+

## Secondary Sources

- Brunner, Ronald D., "Performance as Promised: Restructuring the U.S. Civil Space Programme," <u>Space Policy</u> 8 (May 1992) 116-136. [Brunner argues that the current difficulties with the U.S. space program will not end until the government adopts a more modest space program with discrete projects.]+.
- Cantor, Norman F. and Michael S. Werthman, eds., <u>The History of Popular Culture</u> (New York: The Macmillian Company, 1968). [A valuable overview containing short descriptions on objects of popular culture from the ancient Greeks to modern times.]
- Cawelti, John G., <u>Adventure</u>, <u>Mystery</u>, and <u>Romance</u> (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1976). [Cawelti writes that when a given story pattern become widely successful that it begins to shape cultural behavior.]\*
- Kasson, John, <u>Civilizing the Machine: Technology and Republican Values in America</u>, 1776-<u>1900</u> (New York: Penguin, 1977). [On the relationship between technology and popular culture.]\*
- Knwitt, Mark E. and Michael S. Kaplin, "The Wings of Daedalus: The Convergence of Myth and Technology in 20th Century Culture," Journal of the British Interplanetary Society 46 (1993). [An optomistic view of the future which argues that myth and space technology have merged in modern society to such a degree that people talk about space flight as a normal activity.]+ (Need full cite).
- Marx, Leo, <u>The Machine in the Garden: Technology and the Pastoral Ideal in America</u> (New York: Oxford University Press, 1964). [More on the relationship between technology and popular culture.]\*
- Roland, Alex, "Barnstorming in Space: The Rise and Fall of the Romantic Era of Spaceflight, 1957-1986," in Radford Byerly, ed., <u>Space Policy Reconsidered</u> (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1989), pp. 33-52. [Parallels between the golden years of space exploration and the barnstorming years of aviation, along with a call for a more mature space policy.]+
- Roland, Alex, "The Lonely Race to Mars: The Future of Manned Spaceflight," in Radford Byerly, <u>Space Policy Alternatives</u> (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1992), pp. 35-49.

#### Conclusion

- -

[Roland seeks historical analogies to explain the continuing momentum of a human space program "with no apparent function."]+

- Stilgoe, <u>Metropolitan Corridor: Railroads and the American Scene</u> (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1983). [Railroad technology and American popular culture.]\*
- Theroux, Paul, <u>Sailing Through China</u> (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1984). [Viewing the masses of Chinese along the Yangtze River, Theroux characterizes the belief "that we have a future in outer space" as a half-baked religion like Mormonism or the cargo cult. The future, he says, will be "hunger and hard work."]+
- Twitchell, James B., <u>Carnival Culture: The Trashing of Taste in America</u> (New York: Columbia University Press, 199X). [Twitchell argues that popular culture in a democracy grows more vulgar and less useful.]\*

# PART 53—FORMS

``

3

---

	Form Approved
REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE	OMB No. 0704-0188
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, inclu- gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. S collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden to Washington Headquarters Sen Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA-22202.4302, and to the Office of Management and Budget. Paper	uding the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, end comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this uce, Directorate for information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson work Reduction Project (0704-0188), Washington, DC 20503
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave blank) 2. REPORT DATE 3. REP	ORT TYPE AND DATES COVERED
5/31/94 Pr	cogress Report 3-5/94
History of Space and the American Imagination	NASW-4798
5. AUTHOR(S)	
Howard E. McCurdy	
PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)	8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION
Office of Research Services	REPORT NUMBER
The American University	
Washington, D.C. 20016	
-	
SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)	10. SPONSORING / MONITORING
Dr. Roger Launius, Director	AGENCY REPORT NUMBER
History Division	NASW-4798
NASA Headquarters	
Washington, D.C. 20546	
1. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES	
122 DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT	12b. DISTRIBUTION CODE
Unclossified Dit that	
Unlimited Distribut	107.
Publiche Authle	
Unclassified Unlimited Distribut Publicly Available 13. ABSTRACT (Maximum 200 works)	I
This report summarizes progress d	
of work on the project to prepare	a history of Space and
the American Imagination for the	NASA History Division.
The first year was devoted to the	collection of materials
necessary to begin writing the bo	ok. A complete biblio-
graphy containing 700 entries, wi	th annotations, and a
revised outline of chapters are s	ubmitted with this
report. Additionally, the author	during the past year
has prepared two academic papers	and three publications
as part of the effort to clarify	the themes that will
guide the book. Writing of the b	ook has commenced, and
the first chapters will be submit	ted with the next
quarterly report.	
14. SUBJECT TERMS	15. NUMBER OF PAGES
	2 16. PRICE CODE
17. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 18. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 19. SEC	URITY CLASSIFICATION 20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRAC
	ABSTRACT
1 I I	

\_

~

Prescribed by ANSI Std. 239-18 298-102

.

53-8